
STOCK EXCHANGE PBACTICES

FRIDAY, FEBRUARY 9, 1934

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE

COMMITTEE ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 10:15 a.m., pursuant to adjournment on
yesterday, in room no. 301 of the Senate Office Building, Senator
Duncan U. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman) and Couzens.
Present also; Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius

Silver and David Saperstein, associate counsel to the committee; and
Frank J. Meehan, chief statistician to the committee.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will come to order. Mr,
Saperstein, you may proceed.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Mr. Leyburn, will you resume the stand.

TESTIMONY OF ALFRED P. LEYBURN, CLEVELAND, OHIO, CHIEF
NATIONAL BANE EXAMINER OF THE FOURTH FEDERAL
RESERVE DISTRICT—Resumed

Mr, SAPERSTEIN. Mr. Leyburn, at the conclusion of yesterday's
testimony you were requested by Senator Couzens to make an anal-
ysis of the bank examiners' reports of the First National Bank of
.Detroit of November 1932, and of February 11, 1933, and determine
whether the various mortgages as evaluated on the books of the
bank were cut down by the bank examiners during their examina-
tions. Have you had an opportunity to do so ?

Mr. LEYBURN. Yes. Last night I talked to the examiner and made
that examination. He is now stationed in Washington. I looked at
the reports. They were not cut down either in 1932 or in February of
1933 in any manner.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. At what valuation were they taken?
Mr. LEYBURN. They took the bank's appraised values.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. DO you mean at both periods ?
Mr. LEYBURN. There were 60,000 mortgages in that bank, and we

would have been there yet had we tried to go over them in detail.
Senator COUZENS. When you say "the bank's appraised value",

was that the same as the mortgage value ?
Mr. LEYBURN. Not necessarily.
Senator COUZENS. TO what extent was the difference between the

face of the mortgages and the amounts to which they were cut down ?
Mr. LEYBURN. Well, Senator Couzens, as11 say, they were not cut

down in the examinations.
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Senator COUZENS. YOU said you took the bank's appraisal. Was?
the bank's appraisal lower than the face of the mortgages ?

Mr. LEYBURN. NO, sir; I would say not.
Senator COUZENS. Well, you did not say that in answer to my ques-

tion. You said they took the bank's appraisal, and it seems to me
the bank's appraisal might be different from the face of the mort-

Mr. LEYBURN. I t could be different; yes.
Senator COUZENS. But it was not in fact?
Mr. LEYBURN. It was not.
Senator COUZENS. All right. You may go ahead, Mr. Sapersteiiu
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Mr. Leyburn, did you also, since the recess yes-

terday afternoon, have an opportunity to determine whether at any
time you cut down the value of the so-called " Catholic loans "?

Mr^ LEYBURN. We never did it at any time, never cut down the
value of them. As a matter of fact, I have seen a lot of Catholic
loans in my time, and I have yet to see one that was not paid.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Mr. Leyburn, have you anything to add to the
record as it stands before you get to your suggestions for legislation?

Mr. LEYBURN. Yes; and it won't take but a minute. I wish to
make a correction of my testimony as shown on page 97-F of the
galley proof. Either tney got it down wrong or I gave it wrong
myself. I don't know which, but it is either the one way or the
other. Here is the way it reads in the galley proof:

I stated that the large amount of real-estate mortgages which the bank
had—approximately 60,000 separate mortgages, totalling about $156,000,000—
was not desirable for a commercial bank.

Now it is the next sentence that I wish to set straight on the record,,
and it now reads:

The next time I made the statement I said they were no good.
I t should be:
The next time I heard the statement made, it was said that they were na

good.
That is, somebody had quoted me that way.
The CHAIRMAN. NOW, what is the precise correction that you want

to make? I do not quite understand you yet.
Mr. LEYBURN. I would rather have my testimony read this way:

That later on it was rumored that I had said the mortgages were
no good.

Senator COUZENS. Well, let us see if we can understand that aright*
And you mean that you made no such statement.

Mr. LEYBURN. Of course not.
Senator COUZENS. All right.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. IS there anything else that you want to add to the

testimony?
Mr. LEYBURN. Yes. I noticed after I got off the stand yesterday,

as to the meeting held by me with the governing committee in June
of 1932, that in addition to the members of the governing committee
there were present: John R. Bodde, vice chairman of the board;
Herbert L. Chittenden, chairman of the executive committee; T. W.
P. Livingston, vice chairman of the executive committee; Donald
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N. Sweeney, president, and J. F. Vetfhelle, comptroller of the Detroit
Bankers do. Now, these men were not present all through the meet-
ing, but Mr. Verhelle was there, and he heard me tell about the
losses and about the matter of dividends. Mr. Verhelle, of course,
later on was forced out of the bank because they did not want around
a man who told the truth.

Mr. SAPERSTEIK. YOU mean that Mr. Verhelle was forced out of
.the Detroit Bankers Co.?

Mr. LEYBURN. Yes, sir; as comptroller. And where he made his
mistake was in staying on with the bank after Mark Wilson left.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. At what point did these gentlemen withdraw
from the meeting?

Mr. LEYBTJRN. I think in the minutes they say, "At this point
these men withdrew from the meeting." I think that is shown in
the minutes.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. All right. You may go ahead.
Mr. LEYBURN. NOW, we always hear when we hear talk about

banks, closed banks, or even about going banks, it would seem, that
proper consideration is not being given to the depositors. They
are always afraid that you willprotect the borrower. I sincerely hope
and firmly believe that the officers of the two closed Detroit banis
and other closed banks, who think they are doing their community
a favor by not selling out the customers on collateral, are all wrong.
The principle of a collateral loan is, that the borrower pledges
marketable securities in excess of the loan. As the value of the
securities pledged decrease the customer should be advised and
directed to furnish more collateral, and if that is not done the
collateral should be sold and the loan paid. According to the testi-
mony before the 1-man grand jury in Detroit, and down here, and
according to the reports of national-bank examiners, this was not
done in the case of the Detroit banks, especially where they had
their own stock up as collateral.

Now, one of the greatest causes of loss to depositors was due to
that very thing. And after the market becomes less for the stock,
the borrower is in no position to pay the difference, and bank officers
and directors know that the only chance to reclaim depositors'
money is a return of stock-market values comparable to the period
from 1927; to 1929. Owing to this policy, practiced by the officers
and directors of the Detroit banks and of other banks as well, but
specifically the banks in Detroit, which is flagrant, it has caused
losses of millions of dollars to depositors and stockholders, and has
bankrupted hundreds, perhaps thousands, of some of the best citi-
zens of Detroit. As a matter of fact, it has just about disrupted
society in that community. I t is astounding to look at the reports
of examiners and find loans so much in excess of the value or the
collateral pledged. I t would appear impossible for the makers ever
to repay the loans.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Have you anything else to say along that line ?
Mr. LEYBURN. NOW, that is all that I have to say except in respect

of laws.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Will you proceed to give to the committee your

suggestions for legislation ?
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Mr. LEYBURN. I am of opinion that on the call statement that a
bank publishes there should be more detail, and that where bonds
are pledged they should be shown separately and for what purpose.
For instance, a bank could have $10,000,000 of Liberty bonds, and
still have them all pledged, and nobody would know about it when
reading the statement. I do not think that bonds should ever be
pledged for any deposits, outside of Postal Savings and straight
Government deposits.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. In that connection let me ask you: What do vou
think of Mr. Wilson's suggestion that no type of deposit should be
preferred over any other?

Mr. LEYBURN. I agree partially with that opinion. But in that
connection let us suppose this were the situation: That the United
States Government had a deposit out for the benefit of some vet-
erans' hospital in the far West. If that money was not secured and
something should happen to the bank, it might be very embarrassing
indeed.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. TO what extent, then, do you agree with Mr.
Wilson's suggestion ?

Mr. LEYBURN. I would say United States Government deposits;
not State money, or town money, or city money.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Will you proceed with your recommendations
for legislation.

Mr. LEYBURN. I would say that after a report of an examination
goes back to a bank, within 30 days the directors should.sign a letter
and send it to the Comptroller of the Currency to the effect that they
have reviewed the examiner's report of examination, and should
state what the classifications are. In that event we would get away
from this " I don't remember " stuff you have heard here before your
committee.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Under the present practice, as I understand it,
they are requested to acknowledge receipt of the Comptroller's letter
and to indicate what action has been taken upon it.

Mr. LEYBURN. Yes. But there are some flaws in there. I t is true
that it is to be considered at a meeting of the board of directors, at
the next meeting of the board, and that fact noted inv the minutes.
But it is not so much that you note in the minutes that you have
received the report; it is what you say in the minutes about it. That
is my point.

The CHAIRMAN. On this matter of bank statements, Mr. Leyburn,
I quite agree with your idea. But isn't that a matter that the Comp-
troller of the Currency can regulate without a statute?

Mr. LEYBURN. I think you are right on that, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. I should think so.
Mr. LEYBURN. I think you are right on that. I haven't checked it,

but believe you are right on it.
The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Senator COUZENS. But has it not developed that the Comptroller

of the Currency has insufficient authority to handle banks such as
were reported in the condition that you reported these two Detroit
banks as being in?

Mr. LEYBURN. Up to June of 1933 he had no power to remove
officers.
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Senator COUZENS. Not until June of 1933 ?•
Mr. LEYBURN. Yes. The new banking act gives him authority to

do that.
Senator COUZENS. And up to that time he did not have statutory

authority to properly handle a bank in the condition that you reported
these banks to be in; is that it?

Mr. LEYBTJRN. That is my opinion.
Senator COUZENS. That is my understanding of the testimony.
Mr. LEYBURN. Yes. But I think he has the right under the new

law. That gives him authority to remove bank officers.
Senator COUZENS. But he might need more power than that. I

understood that he did not have the power to close a bank that he
found to be insolvent, except through the means of assessment of
stockholders, which requires 30 days' notice.

Mr. LEYBURN. NO, Senator Couzens, I think you are a little wrong
on that. In other words, if a bank is insolvent the Comptroller of
the Currency always had power to close it. But if the capital of a
bank is impaired, or there is a violation of the law, he had no way
of getting at the officers except by voiding the charter. If the capital
of a bank is short, that is, as it was, he had to put an assessment
on the bank.

Senator COUZENS. And that goes a long ways toward destroying
the bank.

Mr. LEYBURN. That is right.
Senator COUZENS. And if that is the law today it should be

remedied.
Mr. LEYBURN. Well, I don't know. I still think that his power to

remove the officers of a bank corrects all that.
, Senator COUZENS. Well, I do not think the removal of the officers

of a bank will always rehabilitate the bank. That does not rehabili-
tate the capital of a bank.

Mr. LEYBURN. DO you mean to have a law by which he could
change the capital account of a bank more easily ?

Senator COUZENS. NO. I mean this situation: If you go into a
bank that has $25,000,000 of capital, and you find the capital im-
paired to the extent of $10,000,000, there is no way, as I understand
it, to compel a rehabilitation of that capital except through an
assessment of the stockholders.

Mr. LEYBURN. That is correct.
Senator COUZENS. And that means that all of the stockholders no

matter how many there may be, have to be notified, and that in itself
creates suspicion and disturbance which affects public confidence to
such an extent that it is possible the bank will be closed rather than
rehabilitated.

Mir. LEYBURN. YOU are absolutely correct on that.
Senator COUZENS. SO I am of opinion there should be some addi-

tional statutory provision that the Comptroller of the Currency may
either close the bank or have something else done that would not
•create such a condition as I have just described.

Mr. LEYBURN. All right.
The CHAIRMAN. I think in that situation the bank ought to be

•closed.
Senator COUZENS. That is what I want to know about, what the

-examiner's viewpoint is about that?
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Mr. LEYBURN. Of course if you put an assessment on the stock-
holders, that is one thing, and if you close the bank that is another
thing; but even then you have all the publicity attendant upon it.

Senator COUZENS. And you have 30 days of disturbance.
Mr. LEYBURN. YOU have more than that. You have to give 30

days' notice to the shareholders of the bank, and then they have 60
days in which to pay the assessment, and that is a period of $
months.

Senator COUZENS. And in that time the bank, in all probability,
would be wrecked.

Mr. LEYBURN. If a large bank, unquestionably so.
Senator COUZENS. SO that the whole system is wrong, and there

must be some other method devised to rehabilitate the impairment of
a bank's capital, something more than is now prescribed by law.

Mr. LEYBURN. I see what you mean, Senator Couzens. But I
would have to give some thought to that. That is a deep question,,
and I will be glad to write a memorandum on it if you wish. I would
have to think it over. But I get your point exactly.

Senator COUZENS. All right.
Mr. SAPERSTEXN. Mr. Leyburn, what is your next suggestion?
Mr. LEYBURN. When a report of an examination is considered, and

proper mention thereof made in the minutes of the meeting, a copy
of those minutes, signed by the directors present, should be sent to
the Comptroller of the Currency. I say that because I am never
going to have any more minutes flashed on me like was done here on
yesterday.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. When you make an examination of a bank don't
you have occasion to examine the minutes of the meeting wherein
the report of the previous examination was presented ?

Mr. LEYBURN. x es. They go through the minutes.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Didn't you do so in February of 1933 ?
Mr. LEYBURN. I could not say as to that. In the case of a big bank

like that it may be that an assistant went through the minutes, but
by so doing how would he know what went on in the meeting?

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. What is the method followed in the examination
of minutes of meetings of a bank, or is there any?

Mr. LEYBURN. We go through the minutes usually to get the direc-
tors in attendance, and then we see if the report was considered
according to the minutes. And sometimes you will pick up some
good stuff in there.

Senator COUZENS. Why wouldn't it be a good idea, after having
had these oral discussions which are referred to so frequently, to
reduce them to writing and make those oral discussions a part of the
minutes bi the directors?

Mr. LEYBURN. I think that would be a good idea.
Senator COUZENS. Because now there is controversy arising be-

tween bank examiners, who may have a long oral discussion with
directors, and the directors, who may either forget or deny the state-
ments made; and there is a conflict of testimony between bank exam-
iners and directors as to what did take place. I t seems to me that in
this whole testimony before the committee the greatest difficulty for
the committee is to know who is telling the truth about these
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conversations between examiners and directors or the governing
committee.

Mr. LEYBURN. I think you are right on that. In other words, the
examiner could write out a memorandum and say: "Here are my
recommendations or criticisms."

Senator COUZENS. And then they might be spread on the minutes
of the meeting.

Mr. LEYBURN. Yes.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Will you please proceed with your recommenda-

tions for legislation?
Mr. LEYBURN. I am of opinion that officers', directors', and em-

ployees' loans should be listed in the call report; that is, as to
amounts; and that they should be required to state in there the
number that are secured and the number that are unsecured.

The CHAIRMAN. In what?
Mr. LEYBURN. In the call statement. As to amounts, not names,

because it would probably be embarrassing.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. YOU may proceed with your recommendations as

to legislation.
Mr. LEYBURN. I do not think that any officer, or director should

borrow from his own bank, unless it first has the approval of the
•executive committee of the bank. I do not think that a national
bank should ever lend on what is to all intents and purposes its own
stock; that is, on group stock under any circumstances, as was done
in Detroit.

Senator COUZENS. Mr. Wilson testified that he believed that re-
ceivers' records, such as a case of a receiver operating under the
jurisdiction of the Comptroller of the Currency, should be a public
record in the same manner as the record of a receiver for a manu-
facturing concern or merchandising concern. I suggest that if his
premises are correct, the same information should be submitted to the
public when a bank is under the control and operation of private
persons. And I ask you if it is not a fact that had the public been
informed in 1930, 1931, and 1932 of the conditions reported by the
examiners, the extent of loans of directors and officers, and the
extent of employees' loans, they would never have been permitted to
get into the condition they did get into.

Mr. LEYBURN. I think you are right on that, except that I do not
see how you could publish the condition of a bank, or the report of
a receiver, giving the name and amount of this loan and that loan,
of a neighbor here and a neighbor there, without making a very
embarrassing situation. But granting he was right, he should come
through with his report in the way you state.

Senator COUZENS. Well, let us assume that in 1930, 1931, and 1932
in the publication of these reports there had been required to be
shown the amount of directors' loans, the number of directors' loans,
the amount of secured and unsecured directors' loans, the company
loans that each director was affiliated with, and the number and
amount of employees' loans, without names, would that not have
proved a deterrent in the matter of the laxity which developed in
connection with the loans in the banks now under discussion?

Mr. LEYBURN. I think you are right; but even then I do not know
how it could be done without, possibly, hurting the bank, if there was
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too much publicity, just like the publicity on the K..F.C. loans is
bad.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Have you any other suggestions to make?
Mr. LEYBURN. I do not think that national bank stock should be

held by any corporation or affiliate in which the directors of the
bank are interested.

I think the auditor of a bank should report direct to the board of
directors and not to the executive officers.

I think the equity in bank buildings should be shown as an equity.
Frequently it is not shown as an equity at all. For instance, there
might be a prior lien of a million dollars on a building.

Then when we speak of Government supervision of banks, and
of bank examiners, the question is often brought up about examiners
going out of the Government service. I think if you would make
the service more attractive to examiners, they would not be hopping
around. For instance, if you would pay them more money—and I
am not talking about myself but about neld examiners—they would
then make it their life work. The men who make these examinations
and these reports—and as to the reports of banks up there in Detroit,,
they are probably some of the best reports you ever read—these
men, are probably getting about $6,000 for work of that kind. I t
takes years to make a bank examiner. They are not made in a day.
When you get a man and train him and he turns out good work,
why not keep him?

The CHAIRMAN. DO you advocate the placing of national bank
examiners under the civil service ?

Mr. LEYBURN. I will put it this way: They should be either under
the civil service or be appointed like Federal judges, so they cannot
be shot at. I think if they were appointed like Federal judges it
would be a good thing for the service. A national-bank examiner
can be shot at and he is shot at. He ought to have some protection,
some place. There is no use in putting a man up in the front line
with a broom in his hand when he should have a rifle.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Mr. Leyburn, have you now completed your sug-
gestions for legislation?

Mr. LEYBURN. I think so.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Have you anything else to present to the com-

mittee?
Mr. LEYBURN. Well, I have a concluding statement to make, and

it won't take but a second.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. All right.
Mr. LEYBURN. I want to state that I am personally of the opinion,

if people would come down here and tell the truth, and remember
that they have nothing to fear before this committee or any other
committee down here—and I hope the rest of the witnesses will
read what I am saying and do that—it would be very helpful. I
never saw such confusion as I have heard down here. I do not
think that applies to me. however, because I have been brutally
frank with this committee. As a matter of fact, I have bared my
soul.

In conclusion, I want it distinctly understood by the people of
Michigan—and they are the people I am more concerned in than
anybody else, for I am thinking more about the man growing celery
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at Kalamazoo or the man trapping beaver on Indian River than
anybody else; the small depositors, not the directors—yes; I want
it distinctly understood by this committee and the people of Michi-
gan that 1 have tried to correctly portray the situation. And if
I have succeeded in telling the real reason why the banks of Michi-
gan closed and am vindicated by the people of Michigan, I will
consider my time on earth well spent, and can then, undertake the
great adventure without fear or trembling, with the full knowledge
that my shortcomings will b© entirely obscured, if not obliterated,
by my testimony.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. I thank you very much.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Leyburn, you are excused.
(Thereupon Mr. Leyburn left the committee table.)
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Saperstein, who will you have next?
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Mr. Ballantine. t

TESTIMONY OP ARTHUR A. BAXLANTINE, SEW YORK CITY,
FORMERLY ASSISTANT SECRETARY AND UNDER SECRETARY
OF THE TREASURY

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Mr. Ballantine, will you state for the record your
full name, address, and present business or occupation.

Mr. BALLANTINE. My name is Arthur A. Ballantine. My business
is the general practice of the law, as a member of the firm of Koot,
Clark, Buckner & Ballantine, 31 Nassau Street, New York City.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Were you formerly connected with the office of
the Secretary of the Treasury of the United States ?

Mr. BALLANTINE. I was.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. In what capacity?
Mr. BALLANTINE. At what date?
Senator COUZENS. In any capacity.
Mr. BALLANTINE. 1 was Assistant Secretary of the Treasury be-

ginning on the 15th day of March 1931, and up to the 12th day I
think of February 1932. And from that date, that is, February
12,1932, up to May 15, 1933,1 was Under Secretary of the Treasury.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. At the time when you were an Assistant Secretary
of the Treasury who was the Secretary of the Treasury, for the
record ?

Mr. BALLANTINE. Andrew W. Mellon.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. And when you were Under Secretary of the

Treasury who was the Secretary of the Treasury?
Mr. BALLANTINE. Ogden L. Mills.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. NOW, let me take you back to the period preced-

ing the closing of the banks in the State of Michigan. When was
your personal attention called to the fact that the banking situation
in the State of Michigan was growing acute?

Mr. BALLANTINE. My attention was not called to that in any defi-
nite way, that is, in any way that required my continuous attention
to it, until about the 8th or 9th of February of 1933. Before that
time I had known of the situation with reference to the Guardian
National Bank, or the Guardian group, the Guardian Trust Co.
particularly; that it presented some problems, and that there was an
application before the Eeconstruction Finance Corporation for a
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further loan or loans which it was hoped would cure that situation.
That had come to my attention. But I had no occasion to do any-
thing about it that I remember or until, I think, probably the 8th
day of February 1933.

Senator COUZENS. Did you act in behalf of Mr. Ogden Mills as
a member of the board of directors of the R.F.C. at any time ?

Mr. BALLANTINE.^ I did, Senator Couzens. The law provides that
the Under Secretary of the Treasury will substitute for the Secretary
when he is unable to attend meetings of the Reconstruction Finance
Corporation. I did that for Mr. Mills to a considerable extent.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Were you present at a meeting of the Recon-
struction Finance Corporation which was held on January 26, 1933,
at which time Mr. Longley and Mr. Kanzler came to Washington for
the purpose of discussing the difficulties of the Guardian National
Bank with the members of the R.F.C.?

Senator COUZENS. I think I might correct Mr. Saperstein by say-
ing it was in regard to the Union Guardian Trust Co. and not the
Guardian National Bank of Commerce.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. With that correction I should like to ask you that
question, Mr. Ballantine.

Mr. BALLANTINE. When you ask me about a meeting on a par-
ticular date my answer is that I would not know without consulting
the record.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Well, I ask you about that date, Mr. Ballantine,
because I expect that was the time when the matter was originally
called to your attention. According to Mr. Leyburn's testimony
there was a meeting held on January 26 at which Mr. Longley, Mr.
Kanzler, Mr. Ogden Mills, Mr. Miller, Mr. Pomerentz

Mr.' BALLANTINE. That should be Mr. Atlee Pomerene.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Mr. Pomerene, Mr. Jones, yourself, Mr. Gardner,

Mr. McKee, and others were present. Do you recall that meeting?
Mr. BALLANTINE. Well, I recall such an application and a discus-

sion of it. I would not recall the date of the meeting or ^hen it
came up.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Can you tell us what transpired on that
occasion ?

Mr. BALLANTINE. Well, I recall that Mr. Kanzler and Mr. Longley
were there and that they stated a large loan was required on account
of the cash demands made on the Trust Co. I recall that they pre-
sented, or had presented to the officers of the R.F.C., a list of col-
lateral or had indicated the collateral they wished to offer for a loan.
The loan was of a considerable amount. I think that the Trust Co.
already had a loan of something like $15,000,000, and that whatever
they were asking for was in addition. I think the loan that they
suggested ran up to, I should say, in the vicinity of $40,000,000; at
any rate thirty-five or forty million dollars is the figure that comes
to my mind now. And there was discussion as to whether that large
loan could be granted. It was represented, as I recall it, by those
gentlemen representing the trust company and the group, that a
loan of some such proportions was essential. I do not recall the
conclusion of the discussion. I do not know whether I was present
when the discussion was concluded.
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Mr. SAPERSTEIN. DO you recall whether at that meeting it was
represented by those officials of the Union Guardian Trust Co. that
the situation in Detroit was growing acute?

Mr. BALLANTINE. Yes; it was so represented, that the situation
was growing acute.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. And did you shortly thereafter go to Detroit for
the purpose of looking into the situation ?

Mr. BALLANTINE. Yes. Now, that comes up to this date, and I
think it was the 8th of February, and I think that was about the
next time I heard of the situation. On the evening of that day I
was asked to come over to the White House and talk to the Presi-
dent. I went over there. Mr. Miller was there, I think, who was
the president of the E.F.C., and Mr. Roy Chapin, who was Secretary
of Commerce, and I. And we had a discussion with President
Hoover about this Detroit bank situation as presented by the Guard-
ian loan application. It was then stated, I think by Mr. Miller, that
the loan which had been applied for was larger than seemed to be
warranted by the collateral that was available. I t was further
stated that unless something were done about this situation of the
Guardian there might be very serious developments in Detroit. The
President expressed the deepest concern aoout that situation and
asked these various officers that every possible effort be made to see
whether adequate assistance could not be rendered, and requested
Mr, Chapin and myself to go to Detroit and take the situation up
with the officers of the bank there, and be in communication with
the R.F.C. officials here, and see whether a practicable plan could
not be devised and put into effect. I did, after that, go to Detroit.
I think I went to Detroit on the 9th of February. That was on
Friday.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. YOU mean vou arrived in Detroit on the 9th ?
Mr. BALLANTINE. NO. I left here, I think. I have not had the

records checked or read the testimony as to the dates, but I would
say that I arrived in Detroit on Saturday morning the 11th of
February. I t might have been Friday, but I think it was Saturday.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. IS it your best recollection that this conference
you had with the President was held on February 8?

Mr. BALLANTINE. I t was held either the 8th or the 9th. I do not
know whether a day intervened after that conference. I remember
haying the discussions after the conference over at the R.F.C. before
going to Detroit. Whether a day intervened or not I would not be
sure.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Upon your arrival in Detroit what steps did yon
take to ascertain what the situation was?

Mr. BALLANTINE. Mr. Chapin and I axrived in Detroit on that
morning, which I think was Saturday the 11th, and we went at once
to the office of the Guardian Trust Co., and there went into confer-
ence with the officers. Mr. Ernest Kanzler was there, who was either
chairman of the board or president—I think chairman of the board
at that time. Mr. Longley was there. Mr. Lord participated in the
discussions at times, and Mr. Henry Bodman was there, who was a
director, and I think acted also to some extent as counsel. At any
rate, he was a director, and there were perhaps other officers who
were in at times, but we began a discussion of what could be done.
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We talked from the R.F.C. standpoint, and I was there as repre-
senting the R.F.C. on the ground, the directors of the R.F.C. Mr.
McKee was there representing the R.F.C. examiners, and he had a
considerable number of assistants who were there working on check-
ing the condition of the banks.

I said, in behalf of the R.F.C, that we wanted to do everything it
was possible to do, wanted to save this situation; that it seemed to
us that the critical point wias the Trust Co., and couldn't we
begin, on that and see what was the absolute requirement for putting
the Trust Co. in a satisfactory condition, and then see how much
else would be required; but the amount that had been suggested in
Washington was larger than was felt to be within the loaning power
of the corporation on the collateral, and let us begin and build up
and see where we got off.

The result was that we took the Trust Co., which then had
this $15,000,000 loan that I have spoken of. I think that was the
figure. It had some $20,000,000, or a little over 20 million, between
$20,000,000 and $21,000,000 of deposits. The collateral which it had
still available, unpledged, did not seem to warrant a loan on the
basis of Mr. McKee's examination, of more than $5,000,000.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. May I interrupt you a moment, Mr. Ballantine?
Do you remember what the collateral was that had previously been
pledged for this loan of $15,000,000?

Mr. BALLANTINE. NO.
Senator COTJZENS. Let him complete his story first.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. All right.
Mr. BALiiANTiNE. So far as the collateral is concerned, I did not

look at that. Mr. McKee and his assistants passed on the collateral,
and! they reported the amount which could be loaned upon it. Five
million dollars was as much loan value as tfiey had in available col-
lateral. I t developed that the Guardian group could supply to the
Trust Co. some assets on which a loan could be made of $3,600,000.
That added up to about 8% million dollars, or $8,600,000. That
left a gap of some $13,000,000 that it was necessary to fill in order
to enable the Trust Co. to meet its deposits. That was a deficiency
in capital of the Trust Co. at that time, because there was nothing
to pledge against that for further loans. That problem it was hoped
in this conference to solve by having various larger depositors in
the Trust Co. subordinate loans to the amount of 8 or possibly
9 million dollars—we hoped for $9,000,000—putting those loans' be-
hind other depositors' loans. Then that would leave some $4,000,000
of additional cash to be put in there. That, we hoped to get from
Detroit interests who would themselves help out in this rescue effort.

Then, beyond that, we felt we had to have a couple of million dol-
lars more of capital, or something like that, because if we got this
refinance plan a mortgage company was to be formed, and that at
first had to have some capital, so that substantially we had the prob-
lem, in saving the trust company itself, of getting 14 or 15 million
dollars, $9,000,000 of which we hoped to get by having depositors
subordinate.

I t was felt that if that could be done, the trust company would
be in such condition that its deposits could be taken over by the
Guardian Bank, the trust company owning the Guardian Bank cash
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assets against the amount of the deposits. The trust company would
have been left, then, to operate as a pure trust company, and to handle
its trust business, but would have been in a satisfactory condition,
with capital which was enough tot that.

However, that did not by any means cover the whole situation,
because funds were needed not merely for the trust company but
for other units of the Guardian Group. I t was in part the neces-
sities of other units of the Guardian Group which contributed to
the size of the loan that I referred to earlier. When it was exam-
ined it was finally concluded that probably $15,000,000 of additional
loans, which would be made available to other units of the Guardian
Group, including the Guardian Bank, would be sufficient, so that if
the R.F.C. put up about 23 million more, instead of the much larger
amount that had been talked about, $8,600,000 going to the trust
company and $15,000,000 going to other places in ,the Guardian
Group, and if we got this 14 or 15 million dollars, $9,000,000 by sub-
ordinating and the rest by new cash which would be secured by those
who wanted to help the situation, we then would have a structure
which would save the Guardian Trust Co. and the Guardian Group.

After considerable discussion that plan was agreed to by those who
were in the conference. The trust company officers and group officers
thought that was all right. Mr. Leyburn and Mr. McKee, who
spoke for the R.F.C.—of course, Mr. Leyburn was bank examiner—
thought the loan was O.K.—Mr. McKee did. We then proceeded to
take that up with the R.F.C. We had telephone arrangements so
that we could talk to the board.

They went over this pretty carefully, sitting at the other end,
and they approved this plan and said they would go ahead with it.
We had been doing some work during the day on the idea of getting
in this extra money and getting that subordination. We had under-
stood that Mr. Ford, who had a 7y2-million-dollar deposit in the
trust company, was ready to subordinate that deposit, and that would
leave us 1% million dollars, to go with other depositors, and we
initiated discussions with one or two of those, I think that day.

The next day was Sunday and everybody was on hand out there
working on putting through this plan for getting the $13,000,000
to $15,000,000 arranged.

In the course of that morning, or sometime that day, word came
to us that Mr. Ford did not want to make that subordination. That,
of course, was a surprise, or was contrary to what we had supposed,
but we continued to work on" this and talked with various large
depositors and communicated that fact to Washington, to the Presi-
dent, and asked that he arrange for us to see Mr. Ford about that
and discuss that with him.

That day was spent in discussing with some of the larger deposi-
tors about subordination, discussing with representative of General
Motor, Chrysler, and Hpdson Stores about their coming in and sup-
plying the money. The motor companies were ready, or expressed
readiness to cooperate, but said that they could not do it unless Mr.
Ford came in on the cash as well. His deposit was already in there,
and if there was going to be cash he should do that.

When the 13th came, which was a holiday, the putting through of
the plan depended on how we stood with Mr. Ford. Mr. Chapin and
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I went to see him on that day, and he was perfectly polite, but he
said at the outset that he did not think that he could agree to any-
thing we had to propose, and we ^ere unable to change his mind on
the subject. We had a long talk with him about it, and we expressed
to him the view, of course, that if this plan failed for the trust com-
pany, and we could not arrange all this, the trust company would
have to fail. We said that would Put Pressure on the other banks,,
and he inquired about the First National Bank, how that would
stand. We told him the R.F.C. and the authorities would render
every support, but it would be under a strain. He felt that if that
pressure was thrown on the First National Bank, he would have to
take out his own deposit, which was some $25,000,000 or more, and
we asked him whether that was a fact that we could use with the
K.F.C. as part of our problem, and he said yes.

Mr. Ford said he could not believe that the plan would break
down for the lack of this much money, the $13,000,000. He thought
that must come from somewhere, and that in some way this was being
directed at him. We showed him that was not the case in any sense
of the word, and that the difficulty was not about the amount of
$13,000,000, but was the legal restriction about the amount of R.F.C.
loans. What the R.F.C. could get collateral for it stood absolutely
ready to lend; bikf when it reached the point where it was capital
and the E.F.C. could not get any collateral, they could not step into
that breach, even though that breach was relatively small, and that
it was beyond the power of the Government, with the best will in
the world, to bridge it under legal authority.

I think Mr. Ford still thought that it was curious that we could
loan larger amounts, and yet not supply that particular $13,000,000.
We tried to make that clear to him, and he was perfectly ready to
discuss it, but I do not think he was convinced that that gap could
not be bridged.

We tried to explain what the consequences would be, and he felt
that we had consequences that would extend it to other banks. I
think he was reluctant to believe that; but if it did, it might be
something which was inevitable anyhow.

He remained of his opinion. We urged him to think it over and
reminded him that he always claimed the prerogative of changing
his mind, and we hoped he would think that over and do it. He
said he would think that over, but he doubted whether he would
change his mind.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Was any proposal made to Mr. Ford other than
that he should defer his $7,500,000 deposit in the Union Guardian
Trust Co.?

Mr. BALLANTINE. NO specific one. We told him that those who
had indicated that they would come in on putting up new cash felt
that they could not justify that to their own companies and stock-
holders unless Mr. Ford also came in on new cash. No amount was
mentioned, but we told him that they felt it was indispensable that
he come in on the new cash, because that is what they told us. Then
we came back—I assume you want me to proceed with how this
developed.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Yes. Go right ahead, Mr. Ballantine.
Mr. BALLANTINE. We finished our talk: with Mr. Ford, I should
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Trust Co. This was on the 13th. We communicated to the
assembled group, which included the officers of the Guardian, and
also included representatives of the First National Bank—we had
been talking with representatives of the First National Bank, be-
cause, of course, they were acutely concerned with what happened to
the Guardian. Mr. Mills was there, and Mr. Sweeny, of the First
National Bank, and also Mr. Stevens, the Federal Reserve agent from
Chicago, and Mr. Melvin Traylor was there, of the First National
Bank of Chicago; and Mr. Sloane Colt, of the Bankers Trust in New
York, was there.

Senator COUZENS. Can you tell us at this point, without inter-
rupting your story, why Mr. Traylor was there and why Mr. Colt
was there?

Mr. BALLANTINE. NO, Senator Couzens; I do not know. They
were there, but just who asked them, or why, I do not know.

Senator COUZENS. YOU may proceed.
Mr. BAiiLANTiNE. We were glad to see them there.
We reported the conversation with Mr. Ford, and that we had

endeavored to show him the picture as we saw it, and how this would
extend throughout the State and would go outside the State if we
could not save the Guardian Trust Co. situation.

I t was then suggested by the bankers that they all thought, as we
had indicated, that if the Guardian Trust Co. could not be opened,
the Guardian Bank, the national bank of the group, could not open,
because it would be faced with an absolute run, and the idea was also
expressed that that would throw a great strain on the First National
Bank. Anyway, if Mr. Ford's deposit was to come right out, the
First National Bank could not face that. That was suggested, and
that would put the State, at least, on a clearing-house certificate basis,
at best, and that Mr. Ford ought to know that the bankers there all
thought that. I told them that Mr. Chapin and I had already
drawn about that picture, but Mr. Ford had said that he would
think this over.

I called up Mr. Liebold, who was Mr. Ford's general assistant or
secretary, and who had been present, as was Edsel Ford, at the
conference with Mr. Ford, and told this thing to him. I think
that I got Mr. Liebold. There was a time when he was not there,
and I talked, I think, with the advertising manager, whose name I
do not recall, but I would say I communicated that to Mr. Liebold
and asked him to report that to Mr. Ford, and then either call back,
or perhaps Mr. Ford would call back and tell us his final conclusion.

He did that, or it may be that some other individual did it for Mr.
Ford, but about 4:30 we got word from Mr. Ford that he did not
see the situation in any different light, and that he felt that he could
not come in, and he felt just the same way about his deposit.

Mr. Wilson Mills, of the First National Bank, when he heard this
statement as to what Mr. Ford said, had wanted to get in direct
touch with Mr. Ford, and I understand did so. I think that he saw
Mr. Ford. I think someone went with him to see Mr. Ford—
possibly Mr. McMillan. Mr. Mills finally came back, as this confer-
ence went along, I would say along toward 6 o'clock, and reported
no change, that Mr. Ford saw the thing in the same way.
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That left the conference with the situation that there was no plan
by which the Guardian Trust Co. could be opened. It was perfectly
clear that as we could not get the $13,000,000—of course, nobody else
was going to subordinate if Mr. Ford did not, because of the con-
nection which Mr. Edsel Ford had had with the Guardian, and the
other depositors whom we hoped to have subordinate were much
smaller in amount anyway, and they would not do it, and we did
not have any ability to raise this other money under the conditions
that had been suggested, and we had no means of opening the
Guardian Trust Co. There was no means.

That meant that the Guardian Bank could not be opened, because
it was all under the group, and looked like the same thing, and Mr.
Leyburn and the bankers felt perfectly clear that if they opened
with the trust company closed there would be an immediate and most
drastic kind of run, which meant simply that some depositors would
be preferred to others, and it would do nobody any good, and it
could not be opened.

That left the First to talk over its situation, and, of course,
that was being most earnestly done. As this went on and the situ-
ation developed during the day communication had been had with
the Governor, and the Governor came down and was there in the
evening, at least. He got there as soon as he could after the commu-
nication, and Mr. Arthur Lacy was there, a lawyer who was with the
Governor, advising him.

Senator COTJZENS. Can you suggest at that point, Mr. Ballantiner
who suggested calling the Governor ?

Mr. BAUiANTiNE. No, sir; I cannot, Senator. I cannot suggest it.
I was trying to think since I got this notice yesterday afternoon, who
suggested the holiday, and I cannot think who made that suggestion*
It was a time of considerable excitement. Everybody was enor-
mously concerned, and I do not think anybody was making any
notes. Where the suggestion came from that the banks be closed I
do not know. I cannot recollect. That suggestion was before the
group and, of course, was before it when the Governor got there.

To resume, Senator Couzens, when the Governor did come the sit-
uation was laid before him, and he, of course, was vastly concerned*
The suggestion was laid before him—by whom I do not remember—
that the only thing to do, inasmuch as there was now no plan for
putting any keystone in this arch, to have more time so that it
could be ascertained whether some plan could not be worked out,
and that meant that the banks would have to be closed, and if the
Detroit banks were closed, that would throw great pressure on all the
State banks, and, therefore, the thing indicated was to have.a State
bank holiday, so that a plan could be worked out which would enable
the reopening of the Detroit banks and enable the reopening of out-
side banks. It was felt that the legislature, being in session, could
immediately pass a State law which would enable the State situa-
tion to be dealt with, and if we got time to do that, and got a State
law, and got a longer interval, we could get the banks reopened on
a satisfactory basis. That was the hope.

Senator COUZENS. What bank?
Mr. BALLANTINE. The Detroit banks, Senator Couzens; and then,

under the protection of a State law, which we contemplated would
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immediately be secured, they would open all the State banks, or
part of the outside banks. I t was hoped they could open them all
with a State law.

The Governor faced this thing and said that if he were going to
take any such action he would want to have a written request for it
from those who ought to be able to speak. That meant, in the con-
crete there, the clearing house committee of the Detroit banks, of
which Mr. Lord, of the Guardian group, was chairman. But all
the members of that committee were there. I say all. That is my
impression, that the members of the clearing house committee of the
Detroit banks were there. There was a Mr. Hicks, who was presi-
dent of the State Banking Association, there, too, and the clearing

vhouse committee went into long discussions. They had long discus-
sions as to what should be done. They lasted, I should say, some
hours during the evening, and finally they made the written request
to the Governor. I do not recollect seeing that, but something was
handed to the Governor.

Senator COXJZENS. During this time, Mr. Ballantine, were you in
touch with the R.F.C., or were any of the officials in Detroit in
touch with the R.F.C.?

Mr. BALLANTINE. We were in constant touch with them. The
K.F.C. Board was all sitting in session at Washington in the R.F.C
office. I remember that well, because along about 3 o'clock in the
morning one of them remarked to me over the telephone that it was
getting late. I remarked to him that it was just as late out in
Michigan as it was down in Washington, but they were all there,
right through—the directors—and we were reporting what develop-
ments there were and talking with them.

We also talked with the Deputy Comptroller, Mr. Await, who was
available on the telephone. I am not sure whether he ŵas at the
R.F.C., but he was available and we talked with him about this
situation.

Senator COUZENS. What did he say?
Mr. BALLANTINE. He had considerable hope at one time that a

clearing-house-certificate basis could be worked out, which would
make it possible not to close the banks. As far as I know there was
no support to that, because it was felt it took time to work it out,
and we did not have any time. The clearing-house-certificate situa-
tion did not seem to exactly apply to the problem we had in hand.

Ho was concerned also, Senator Cousens, about the opening of the
First National Bank, with the knowledge that the largest account,
or one of the largest, would be immediately withdrawn, and he ex-
pressed a great deal of concern about that, and the effect of that
upon other depositors in the bank.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Did you notify him about the proposed mora-
torium ?

Mr. BALLANTINE. I do not recall discussing that with him, but we
discussed the situation as it developed, and I should say that he
must have known it. I am sure he did, because he was discussing
the clearing-house plan as compared with the closing of the banks.

The president of the State association, as I understood, made the
request .of the Governor. The clearing house committee made the
request to the Governor, and the Governor finally issued his procla-
mation. That was pretty late when that was finally done.
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When that was done, it was the feeling of those who were there
that if that were not so it was absolutely clear that the Guardian
Group banks could not be opened up; that it was practically certain
that the^First National Bank could not be opened up. I t was ex-
tremely doubtful whether the Comptroller would have permitted
that, to say the least, but, as I understand it, they joined in the
clearing-house request for the holiday, and it was felt that if the
Detroit situation had to be closed to that extent, that inevitably
meant that the rest of the State would have runs, and it was far bet-
ter to conserve the interest of depositors generally, and make possibly
a better rehabilitation to have the holiday, with an interval to work,
than to attempt to stagger through another day.

Senator COUZENS. During all this discussion on the night of the
13th and the early morning of the 14th, was there any discussion as
to the condition of the Detroit banks?

Mr. BALLANTINE. Yes; there was discussion, Senator Couzens.
Senator COUZENS. Can you tell us what the nature of it was, Mr.

Ballantine?
Mr. BALLANTINE. There was discussion as to how liquid they were,

and what payments they could make, how they could meet the cash
withdrawals, and how much money would be secured by those banks
against any collateral to face runs. There was talk about the First
National Bank securing a very large loan from the R.F.C., practically
all on mortgages, and securing, perhaps, what other loans and other
collateral they had from New York banks, and how much such a loan
could be. Tnere was similar talk about a loan to the Guardian Bank
from the R.F.C.

Senator COUZENS. That was all during the evening of the 13th?
Mr. BALLANTINE. Such discussions were going on; yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Were there any discussions at that time about

limited withdrawals ? You spoke about a State law.
Mr. BALLANTINE. Yes.

» Senator COUZENS. That State law was contemplated to authorize
limited withdrawals?

Mr. BALLANTINE. Yes. There was discussion of a State law which
would provide for limited withdrawals. I recall discussion of the
possibility of such a law.

Senator COUZENS. What was the limit of the withdrawals dis-
cussed at that time, or was there any limit discussed at that time?

Mr. BALLANTINE. I do not recall that.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Were there any representations made at that

time by the officials of the Guardian Group as to the percentage of
liquidity of the Guardian National Bank or Commerce?

Mr. BALLANTINE. There was discussion of the percentage of liquid-
ity of both banks, the Guardian National Bank of Commerce and
the First National Bank.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. DO you recall what representations were made
at that time ?

Mr. BALLANTINE. What the figures were?
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Yes.
Mr. BALLANTINE. NO ; I do not think I do. I recall that there was

discussion of it, and that there was some difference of opinion, but
what the exact figures were I do not recall.
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Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Was there any discussion as to the solvency or in-
solvency of either of these banks ?

Mr. BALLANTINE. Of course, Mr. Leyburn was there, and what was
being discussed was the question whether those banks could be opened
up without being gutted by runs. That was the real question which
was under discussion, and as far as I was concerned, it was not so
much a question of ultimate solvency then discussed as whether the
opening of the banks did not mean that some creditors who were
diligent and who got there, and perhaps were larger creditors,
would be paid off to the detriment, and perhaps ultimate prejudice
of smaller creditors, and to the ultimate prejudice of the rebuilding
of the banks. The question of whether, in the end, either bank
would pay all its deposits was not in the foreground. That was not
the problem we were dealing with. We were dealing with standing
the immediate pressure.

Senator COUZENS. Then, after that date, you came back to Wash-
ington ?

Mr. BALLANTINE. That is what I was thinking about. I do not
know what somebody else was thinking about.

Senator COUZENS. YOU came back to Washington after that?
Mr. BALLANTINE. I did, Senator Couzens. I came back the next

day, the 14th, and that morning saw some of the representatives
of both banks, that is, the First National and the Guardian, and it
was suggested, I think by Mr. Wilson Mills, that with this problem
which they had, the Treasury ought to supply some banking adviser
who could help them work it out. I told them that that was not
strictly a Treasury problem. I said that I had come there represent-
ing the R.F.C., which stood ready to do everything that they could do
to handle the situation to the extent of their resources; that Mr.
McKee was going to be there on the ground representing them, but
on the strict banking side, the Comptroller was in charge, and his
representative, Mr. Leyburn, was there; that if they wanted advice
on banking, it seemed to me that ought to come from some outside ex-
perienced banker; that the Treasury was not equipped to supply that,
and that we could not do it. They asked, or Mr. Mills asKed, if
we would not make some suggestion as to someone who might help
them, and I said I would lay that before my chief, Mr. Mills, and
report that they would like that. I said we would be constantly at
their service for anything that the Treasury or the E.F.C. could do
in its field.

I got back and reported to the President, and, of course, reported
to Mr. Mills about this, and they, of course, were enormously disap-
pointed at this development, and it was felt by all the directors on
the R.F.C., to whom I also reported, that they must go right at plans
for getting banking started up in Detroit.

Senator COUZENS. Before you go ahead with that, when you were
in Detroit on the 11th, 12th, and 13th, did you know that the Comp-
troller's office was making an examination of the First National
Bank?

Mr. BALLANTINE. I saw Mr. Leyburn right along, Senator Couzens,
and knew that he had men there.

Senator COUZENS. YOU knew that they were making an examina-
tion of the assets of the First National Bank, did you?
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Mr. BALLANTINE. Yes. I knew that they were working on the
assets, just as Mr. McKee was checking. They were working with
Mr. McKee's men, as I understood it, so as to tell*Mr. McKee's men
about it.

Senator COUZENS. When did you first learn, or make up your
mind, that the First National Bank and the Guardian National Bank
of Commerce were insolvent?

Mr. BALLANTINE. AS I have said, Senator, I did not have that
problem, or attempt to reach any independent conclusion on that
subject.

Senator COUZENS. NO ; but I mean, after that, when did you first
learn that these banks were insolvent ? Perhaps I can refresh your
recollection, because sometime early in March—I have the exact date,
but it does not occur to me just now—I had a meeting with Secretary
Woodin and you and Mr. Await.

Mr. BALLANTINE. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. At that time all of you were very positive in

your declarations as to the insolvency of those two banks, and I
wondered how you got that information, and how much earlier
than the date I saw you you reached the conclusion that these banks
were insolvent.

Mr. BALLANTINE. I would not be able to tell you about that, Sen-
ator. As this consideration went on in the R.F.C. and in the Treas-
ury, more reports were received from Mr. Leyburn and, of course,
he guided the Comptroller fundamentally on the condition of the
banks, and when reports indicated that, or what date, I would not
be able to say.

Senator COUZENS. I am assuming—if I am not accurate in this
assumption, you may tell me—that you got this information from
records in the Comptroller's office.

Mr. BALLANTINE. I got the information from statements by the
Comptroller and his assistants, and records.

Senator COUZENS. Those records satisfied you, as I understood i t
on the date we had the meeting, that both these banks, the First
National Bank and the Guardian National Bank of Commerce, were
insolvent.

Mr. BALLANTINE. Senator, I did not myself sit down and go over
the collateral, or reach an independent conclusion on the subject.
You have heard Mr. Leyburn testify, and you know how the facts
developed in his mind. There was nothing there to controvert those
facts.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. YOU were up to the point, Mr. Ballantine, where
you had had a discussion with Mr. Mills the day following your
arrival in Washington.

Mr. BALLANTINE. Yes.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Will you proceed from there?
Mr. BALTJANTINE. That matter came up of whether any suggestion

could be made about some banker who might be of assistance in the
situation. Mr. Mills thought that some names could be suggested.

Senator COUZENS. YOU mean Mr. Ogden Mills.
Mr. BALLANTINE. Ogden Mills, Secretary of the Treasury. He

though some names could be suggested, but that any invitation ought
to come directly from the banks, and that it was not really a Treasury
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matter. Some names were suggested, among which was the name
of George W. Davison, and Mr. Wilson Mills, or someone, asked
Mr. Davison to go out and advise with them about the situation.

From then on, from that very day on, the matter was continuously
before the K.F.C., to see whether plans for reopening or plans for
banks which were to take over assets and enable them to pay off the
creditors in part could be worked out. There was discussion as to
whether there should be one bank or whether there should be two
banks. The matter passed through various phases. At one time we
thought two banks were going to be set up considerably earlier than
they were.

Senator COUZENS. At that point, had you reached the conclusion,
that these banks could not reopen ?

Mr. BALLANTINE. AS they were, Senator?
Senator COTJZENS. Yes.
Mr. BALI<ANTINE. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. YOU had reached the conclusion
Mr. BALLANTINE. YOU mean me or the E.F.C. ?
Senator COUZENS. YOU or your associates had reached the conclu-

sion, apparently, when you talked about one or two new banks.
Mr. BALLANTINE. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. YOU had then reached the conclusion that there

was no opportunity of opening the old banks.
Mr. BALLANTINE. Yes. Neither the Comptroller nor the R.F.C.y

nor any of us who considered it felt that you could just reopen those
banks. As we got further into the facts in the situation we felt that
if you reopen the banks without new capital, and an absolutely un-
assailable front in what they took over, that you would run into
too much difficulty again; and that the real way to handle the situa-
tion was to have new capital supplied, to have the assets that were
taken over as banking assets, assets that were substantially liquid,
and have banks that everybody could have the utmost confidence
in. But there was too much impairment in the old just to reopen
their doors as they were.

Senator COUZENS. When you said previously that Mr. Davisoa
and the rest of you discussed whether there should be one or two
new banks, you had then concluded that there was no opportunity^
apparently, of rehabilitating the capital of either of those banks
so that they could go on as going concerns ?

Mr. BALLANTINE. I do not recall Mr. Davison being at Washington
and discussing that with him there. I was not referring to hinu
when I spoke, Senator. Let me get the question.

(The reporter read the pending question.)
Mr. BALLANTINE. Of course, we looked at the formation of new

banks that had new capital, but which took over large parts of the*
assets of the old in each case, and presumably a considerable part
of the personnel and the quarters. We looked at those things as*
rehabilitations of the old banks.

Senator COUZENS. But under a new charter and a nsw capital'
structure.

Mr. BALLANTINE. Yes, Senator.
Senator COUZENS. SO that you could not, either technically or lib-

erally, say they were a continuation of the old bajnka. under the- olct
charters, could you?
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Mr. BALLANTINE. Correct. As far as merely lifting the ban on
the old by some process and saying that the old banks went on as
they were, the Comptroller, whose primary question that was-^-be-
cause he would have had to give a certificate and decide whether
they would be opened or not—I do not think he ever reached the
conclusion that the assets were in such condition that that could
be done.

Senator COTJZENS. When you reached that conclusion, have you
anything in mind, Mr. Ballantine, as to the amount of assets that
you could not take over from either of the banks ?

Mr. BALLANTINE. YOU recall, now, Senator
The CHAIRMAN. HOW about the buildings? They had too much

in that, didn't they?
Mr. BALLANTINE. They had very large amounts of real estate.

Take the First National Bank. They had acquired a number of
buildings by successive consolidations, so that they had a very large
amount of bank premises. That is true.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Mr. Ballantine, when the proposition was first
advanced that two new banks be organized for the purpose of taking
over the assets of the old, do you recall that an estimate was made
as to the amount which it would be necessary for the R.F.C. to
advance in order to make this proposition effective ?

Mr. BALLANTINE. Yes. As I say, the matter of opening banks that
would serve both to continue banking facilities and to pay off as
jnuch as possible of the depositors in the other banks, received con-
tinuous attention by the R.F.C. and by the Treasury. Various
amounts were suggested as capital in the two cases, and also as to
ihe loans. What would be taken over from the First National Bank,
of course, was much larger, because it had some $425,000,000 of de-
posits, or something of that sort, and the Guardian had less than
$150,000,000 of deposits. There were suggestions, I think, ranging
from not less than 15 or 20 millions in the case of the First Na-
tional, if they were going to have as big a bank as before, and from
5 to 10 millions in the case of the Guardian. With respect to the
loans that would have to be made to liquidate the assets that could
be liquidated, it was hoped to make enough to take up about 50 per-
cent, or at least 50 percent of the deposits. That is, they would take
over enough so that the loan on that would pay 50 percent of the
deposits.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. HOW much of a loan was it estimated it would
be necessary for the R.F.C. to make in order to enable the First
National Bank to pay 50 percent of its deposits?

Mr. BALLANTINE. The First National Bank had, as I recollect, be-
tween 425 and 450 million dollars of deposits. What the R.F.C»
would have to loan would depend upon how much they could get
from other sources. I t was hoped that they would get at least 20 to
#0 million dollars on loans of other assets that would be arranged
with New York banks. They had some bonds and loans that might
be used there. I do not recall the exact figure, but what the R.F.C.
would have to put up to pay 50 percent would be the difference be-
tween this 20 or 30 millions, and perhaps 10 millions that the bank
had in addition, and the larger figure, so that it ran to very large
figures—140 or 150 million.
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Mr. SAPERSTEIN. DO you recall that there was considerable discus-
sion among the members of the board of the E.F.C. with a view to
making a loan of as high as $100,000,000?

Mr. BAIJJANTINE. Oh, yes; there was.
Senator COUZENS. I had to leave the room a moment ago, and I

was wondering if, while I was gone, any matter came up about
who was to provide the capital during the time that Mr. Davison
was there discussing whether there would be one or two new banks.
Was there any discussion as to where the capital was to come from?

Mr. BALLANTINE. I do not know anything about that, Senator.
I was not there.

Senator COTJZENS. YOU testified a while ago that there was a dis-
cussion as to whether there was to be one bank or two banks, after
Mr. Davison went there.

Mr. BALLA^TINE. Yes; and independently of Mr. Davison, I re-
member discussing that? question with you several times, as to
whether there would be one or two banks.

Senator COXTZENS. I am talking about the time Mr. Davison was
there. That was long before you discussed it with me.

Mr. BALLANTINE. Yes, sir; and he thought there should be one
bank. How he thought the capital should be arranged I do not
know.

Senator COUZENS. In asking that question I was trying to ar-
rive at the origin of the more or less public discussion about its-
being a Wall Street bank, and I wondered if there was any dis-
cussion about the money coming from New York to provide the
capital.

Mr. BALLANTINE. I never heard any.
Senator COTTZENS. Either here or in Detroit?
Mr. BALLANTINE. NO, sir. I never heard any discussion at all

about anybody in New York supplying the capital.
Of course, when we had the two-bank plan later, that we thought

was going to go through, Mr. Ford was going to put up the capital
for both banks, which would take over these banks, and then there
was a plan for others to put up local capital. You made suggestion
along that line yourself, Senator.

Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. BALLANTTNE. I never heard any suggestion about New York

money coming into the capital of the Detroit banks.
Senator COUZENS. I never heard any discussion about it at any

time, either in Detroit or Washington, and I wondered where it
originated. That is what I was trying to elicit from you—whether
you had heard any suggestion of that kind.

Mr. BALLANTINE. I cannot shed any light on it.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Mr. Ballantine, I have before me the minutes of

the board of the E.F.C., which relate to this Detroit banking situa-
tion. Do you recall a meeting of the board which was held on
February 22,1933, at which the following discussion, which is incor-
porated in the minutes, took place

Senator COUZENS. Does the record show that Mr. Ballantine was
there?

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Yes; the record shows that you were present,
and I am asking you whether you recall this discussion.
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Mr. BALLANTINE. Yes.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN (reading) :

After a full discussion of the Detroit situation it was the sense of the board
that, subject to the results of Mr. Mills' conference with Mr. Woodin tonight,
if the First National Bank and the Guardian National Bank of Commerce
proceeded to set up two new institutions with capital funds sufficient to
satisfy the Comptroller of the Currency, and satisfactory to, him in all other
respects, the board would be disposed to make a loan up to the legal limit to
tthe First National Bank, and a loan up to $35,000,000 to the Guardian Na-
ttional Bank of Commerce with the understanding that such loans would be
fully and adequately secured and that in so far as possible adequate pro-
vision would be made to take care of preferred and unknown liabilities of
?the respective banks. The board authorized Mr. Miller to advise officials of
ithe two banks referred to as to the board's attitude in the matter.

Do you recall such a discussion, Mr. Ballantine?
Mr. BALLANTINE. I recall a number of discussions, many discus-

sions. I cannot isolate the 22d of February in my mind, and
that particular discussion, but what is there set down represents
what was the attitude of the Reconstruction Finance directors. I
know that. I recall that.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. I want to call your attention particularly to
ifliat portion of these minutes which states (reading) »

Subject to the results of Mr. Mills* conference with Mr. Woodin tonight

Were you familiar with the nature of the conference which was
Jield between Mr. Mills and Mr. Woodin?

Mr. BALLANTINE. I do not recall anything except that it was felt
(that with a new Secretary of the Treasury coming in, and a very
large commitment here, or loan to be made, it was desirable to
*clear the situation with him. I remember that that came up, but
I do not know about the conference.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. YOU do not recall that the result of that confer-
ence was made known at a meeting of the board at which you were
present?

Mr. BALLANTINE. I do not recall any impediments having de-
veloped from any such conference. I thiiik I would remember it if
there had been.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. We already have the result of that conference in
the record.

Mr. BALLANTINE. Yes.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. I do not know, from these minutes, whether you

"were present at the time those results were made Known to the
board or not.

Mr. BALLANTINE. I never heard of any difficulty or impediment
from such a source or conference.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Will you go on and tell us of the procedure after
the board had determined that its sense was that a loan of $100,000,-
000 should be made to the First National Bank, and $35,000,000 to the
Guardian National Bank of Commerce, for the purpose of reorganiz-
ing the new bank? What transpired?

Mr. BALLANTINE. There was a time when it was thought that sep-
arate banks would be organized, and the understanding was that
Mr. Ford was going to supply the requisite capital for each of the
banks. I could not give you the date, but it must have been some-
where close to that date of the 22d of February. I t was certainly
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before the first of March. That plan, however, fell through. I do
not know what happened to it, but it did not continue to get local
endorsement, apparently, in Detroit, for some reason or other.

Senator COUZENS. The proceedings before the Senate are of a
rather unusual character this morning, and I think the chairman and
I would like to answer the roll call that has just been called. I
suggest to the chairman that we recess until 2 o'clock or 1:30.

The CHAIRMAN. We are very anxious to get through today. Would
it take very much longer?

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. I do not think so, Mr. Chairman. I think that
Mr. Ballantine is almost through with his statement, and then we
have two other witnesses whom, I feel quite sure, we will be able to
dispose of this afternoon.

The CHAIRMAN. Does that suit you, Mr. Ballantine, to adjourn
until 2 o'clock?

Mr. BALLANTINE. Oh, yes. Anything is satisfactory to me. I hope
we can get through today.

The CHAIRMAN. We will now take a recess until 2 o'clock.
(Whereupon, at 12 o'clock noon, Friday, Feb. 9,1934, a recess was

taken until 2 p.m. of the same day.)

AFTER RECESS

The subcommittee resumed at 2 p.m. on the expiration of the recess.
Senator COUZENS (presiding). The subcommittee will please come

to order. The chairman is in conference and asked me to preside
until he could get here so as to expedite the hearing. Therefore we
will start in now. Proceed, Mr. Saperstein.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Mr. Ballantine will please resume the stand.

TESTIMONY OF ARTHUR A. BALLANTINE—Resumed

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Mr. Ballantine, when we recessed before lunch you
were about to tell us the details of,the reorganization plan subsequent
to the closing of the banks. In view of the fact that our inquiry
is an inquiry into the causes and events leading up to the closing of
the banks, it is not necessary for you to go any further along that
line.

Mr. BALLANTINE. All right.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. NOW, I should like to ask you this question: In

your opinion, did the various agencies of the Federal Government
cooperate with the bank officials in Detroit in an endeavor to save
the banking situation there?

Mr. BALLANTINE. There is no question in my mind but that they
cooperated to the fullest possible extent. From the President on
down they stood ready, as they declared to the Detroit bank officials,
to bring all the resources of the Federal Government into that situa-
tion in an effort to save and later on relieve the banks. They were
ready with their time and thought, and they gave greatly of both,
to do everything that could be done in that situation. And I think
that was absolutely the general attitude of the Washington officials.
I do not see how they could have done more than was done.
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Senator COTJZENS. Mr. Ballantine, during your service in the Treas-
ury Department did you at any time have any jurisdiction oyer the
office of the Comptroller of the Currency?

Mr. BALLANTINE. I had contact with the Comptroller of the Cur-
rency. And he did discuss matters with me from time to time per-
taining to his office. I found that the practice had been for the
Comptroller to report to the Secretary directly on a good many
matters, and not all matters that he had to take up with the Treasury
were cleared through me as Under Secretary, but a number were.

Senator COTJZENS. In the organization of the Treasury Depart-
ment certain bureaus or departments or sections were assigned to
certain Assistant Secretaries, were they not?

Mr. BALLANTINE. That is correct.
Senator COTJZENS. Was the Comptroller of the Currency's office

assigned to any particular Assistant Secretary ?
Mr. BALLANTINE. The Comptroller was on the chart of the Under

Secretary as the contact with the Treasury Department.
Senator COXJZENS. And not under any Assistant Secretary, par-

ticularly ?
Mr. BALLANTINE. NO, sir.
Senator COTJZENS. Before you conclude your testimony, I won-

dered if you had any suggestions to offer from your long experience
there, as to legislation that might be helpful in the handling of banks
through the office of the Comptroller of the Currency.

Mr. BALLANTINE. I haven't given that as much thought as the sub-
ject deserves, Senator Couzens. I was interestd in what was said
this morning in the course of your discussion with Mr. Leyburn.
I feel that there is always a chance for improvements, and it would
be very strange if, having gone through such a time as we have gone
through, the unprecedented experience of banks, we could not look
that situation over now and find ways in which we could have the
administration on a better basis. I think it expresses my thought
to require a statement by banks as to what the amount of their
pledged assets are. Take the Postal Savings pledges, to require
them to appear it would seem to me would be a desirable thing. I
am not sure whether that can be done without legislation or not.

Senator COUZENS. I t is bein^ done in quite a few cases now. I
notice that some bank statements carry the amount of securities
pledged for both municipal and Government deposits.

Mr. BALLANTINE. I think that a desirable result to attain. I do
not think that you could do away with secured United States Gov-
ernment deposits in banks. I do not think it would do to do away
with security for Postal Savings; and also in the ordinary operation
of the Treasury with Government deposits, which are left until
needed, against security. I think that a decided convenience to the
Government. I think it a help to the banks, generally speaking;
and I do not believe that is any prejudice to deposits. I do not
thiink that ought to be done away with. But I do think that the
bank statement showing what is pledged is proper and desirable.

Senator COTJZENS. During your association with the Treasury De-
partment, do you believe that prior to the act of June 1933 the
Comptroller of the Currency had adequate power to deal with banks,
either those which had their capital impaired or those which were
leaning toward insolvency?Digitized for FRASER 
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Mr. BALLANTINE. NO. I t was rather borne in on me that he did
not have adequate power. The Comptroller of the Currency in the
last analysis had to either close a bank or leave it open. There was
no twilight zone. There was nothing he could do short of that.
There would be cases where he would find practices going on that
were not desirable and which1 he would like to correct, and which
he would try to correct, and yet his only power was to close the bank.
I think it was desirable that the Comptroller of the Currency be
given the power, as he was by the Banking Act, to recommend the
removal or displacement of officers who failed in their duty or re-
fused to correct dangerous practices. I do not think he had suffi-
cient authority before that time.

Senator COUZENS. What authority do you think he should have in
the case of impairment of capital? A mere change of officers would
not remove that.

Mr. BALLANTINE. No, sir.
Senator COUZENS. I t appears from the testimony heretofore given

before this committee that he had no alternative in the case ol im-
pairment of capital except to give 30 days' notice to rehabilitate the
capital, and then 60 days for the payment of the assessments, all of
which seem to me to be an impractical procedure so far as public
confidence is concerned.

Mr. BALLANTINE. That was his legal power. That was the legal
situation. Often in practice where the suggestion would be made
for repairing the capital, it would be done, not under an assessment
but under the threat of an assessment. I think that is a very im-
portant subject. I do not know by what legal means he could get
more capital otherwise. I suppose you have to rely on an assess-
ment; and we could not make the conditions as to bank stocks so
onerous that people would feel they were liable for assessment for as
much as the par value of their stock without any notice. I do not
know, Senator Couzens. I think it is a very important subject,
but you would have to look at it a little bit from the stockholders'
standpoint.

Senator COUZENS. Yes. I wondered if you had any suggestion as
to how impaired capital might be restored other than by the closing
of the bank and/or an assessment. Both of them seem to me rather
vigorous remedies.

Mr. BALLANTINE. They are. Well, Senator Couzens, the only sug-
gestion I would have to make would be the one that has been used
in practice. The Comptroller goes to bank people and says: " Now,
see here. If this isn't made good, I will have to make an assess-
ment." And then whjere they can they will do it without the ma-
chinery of an assessment. That actually happens. But you are
asking about some more legal power, and I am afraid I have no
suggestion to offer on that subject now.

Senator COUZENS. Have you any other suggestions to make as to
legislative remedies for the administration of banks as the result of
your experience?

Mr. BALLANTINE. I think the situation has already improved in
various respects by reason of the banking act. I doubt whether
the banking act has said the last word on the subject, but I haven't
studied this record in the way it ought to be done in order to be
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able to make suggestions that I feel would really be of any help
to you.

Senator COTTZENS. Have you any views with respect to group
banking?

Mr. BALLANTINE. The matter of branch banking, with all its com-
plications, has rather appealed to me more, Senator Couzens, than
group banking. I think group banking rightly applied can be a
useful instrument, and has been in some cases, notwithstanding what
we see in this particular situation. I have been rather inclined to
think that branch banking rested on a sounder basis, in that while
there is the suggestion as to the group banking form of organization
that you have protection, in the size of the group, and the capital
of the grouj), and all, yet it actually may not be legally available
t th d i t i th f t i l b f th

grouj), and a l , yet it actually m y not be g y
to the depositor in the case of a particular member of the group.
There may be a cut-off somewhere, so that he does not get the full
benefit of that credit. Of course, in the case of a branch bank, that
bank is absolutely liable for each deposit. I certainly would not
say that, without provision for branch banking at any rate, or even
with it, that group banking was to be rejected as one means of per-
forming banking functions. I think if we were to examine every
situation—other situations whch are not before this committee—
we would find elements that showed the constructive use of group
banks.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Our record as it now stands with relation to group
banking might lead one to the conclusion that in periods of stress
the group structure is more likely to accelerate the slide down hill
than if you had independent banks. Do you agree with that con-
clusion?

Mr. BALLANTINE. I do not think it has done that in all cases. I
think you would find that there are probably situations where it had
operated the other way. There is that danger, because if you get
one weak point developed in a group and that point goes, why, the
whole structure is going to be affected. There is no doubt about that.
On the other hand, I think there have been cases where a holding
company behind a group has kept itself in strong condition and been
able to correct an individual situation which might not otherwise
have been corrected.

Senator COUZENS. Mr. Ballantine, we thank you for coming. Now,
if you have no other suggestions to offer, you may be relieved.

Mr. BALLANTINE. I thank you, Senator Couzens.
(Whereupon Mr. Ballantine left the committee table.)
Senator COUZENS. Who will you have next, Mr. Saperstein?
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Mr. Stevens.
Senator COUZENS. Mr. Stevens, will you please come forward, hold

up your right hand, and be sworn :
You solemnly swear that you will tell the truth, the whole truth,

and nothing but the truth, regarding the matters now under invesr
tigation by the committee. So help you God.

Mr. STEVENS. I do.
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TESTIMONY OF EUGENE M. STEVENS, CHAIRMAN OF THE FED-
ERAL RESERVE BANK OF CHICAGO, AND FEDERAL RESERVE
AGENT FOR THE SEVENlH DISTRICT, CHICAGO, ILL.

Senator COUZENS. Mr. Stevens, please give your full name, address,
and occupation.

Mr. STEVENS. My name is Eugene M. Stevens. I am chairman of
the Federal Reserve Bank of Chicago, chairman of the boarcL and
also the Federal Reserve agent for the seventh district. My office is.
in Chicago.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Mr. Stevens, how long have you been chairman-
of the board of the Federal Reserve bank in Chicago ?

Mr. STEVENS. Since January 1, 1931.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. And how long have you been Federal Reserve-

agent for the seventh district ?
Mr. STEVENS. For the same period.
Senator COUZENS. What was your experience before you became1

connected with the Federal Reserve Bank of Chicago?
Mr. STEVENS. Well, I was in the investment banking business in»

Minneapolis, with my own firm, for about 17 years. Then I came to*
Chicago as vice president of the Illinois Trust & Savings Bank,,
which was afterwards merged with two other banks, as the Illinois*
Merchants Trust Co., of which I became executive vice president,
and later president.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. What year did you terminate your connection
with that bank?

Mr. STEVENS. I was president of the Illinois Merchants Trust €bir
which was merged in 1929—no, in 1928—with the Continental Na-
tional Bank, and at that time I became nominally the president of
the Continental Illinois Bank & Trust Co., although the direction1

of affairs was in the hands of the chairman. I stayed with that banfc
for a little over a year, and resigned of my own accord and took: the*
chairmanship of the Federal Reserve Bank. My position in the*
bank after the consolidation was more or less nominal.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Did you in your position with the Federal Re-
serve Bank have opportunity to observe the operations of national
banks?

„ Mr. STEVENS. Yes. We have worked very closely with the Comp-
troller's office. National banks, of course, are members of the Fed-
eral Reserve System, and the examination reports made by examiners
of national banks come to my office, including the confidential reports,
that have been referred to here.

Mr. SAPEJ&STEIN. DO you mean the so-called yellow sheets ?
Mr. STEVENS. Yes, sir. And they are very carefully analyzed in

my office, and an analysis of each one is made, which comes t© my
desk. So that we are constantly in touch with the condition of
national banks as well as of State banks.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. In the Comptroller of the Currency's examina-
tion of national banks in Detroit during the years 1930, 1931, and
1932, did you take cognizance of those examiners' reports that came
to your desk?

Mr. -STEVENS. Yes, sir.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. What, if anything, did you do about them t
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Mr. STEVENS. Well, we are, of course, in the position of keeping
ourselves informed. National banks were directly under the Comp-
troller of the Currency, however, as you know.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Yes.
Mr. STEVENS. We had the habit, and still have? of making these

analyses of reports for our own files, a copy of which we send to the
Federal Keserve Board, of national banks as well as State banks.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. YOU said a while ago that in this process you
kept in close touch with the Comptroller of the Currency.

Mr. STEVENS. Particularly with the office of chief national bank
examiner of the Chicago district.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. IS that the main contact you have with the
Comptroller's office—through the chief national bank examiner
rather than with,the Comptroller's Office in Washington?

Mr. STEVENS. Yes; I should say so.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. When you got those reports from the chief na-

tional bank examiner would you then have conferences regarding the
condition of the banks with the Comptroller of the Currency?

Mr. STEVENS. NO ; not directly with the Comptroller.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. What was the condition of these Detroit banks

as you observed it from your examination of the bank examiners'
reports ?

Mr. STEVENS. Well, do you mean the period under review here ?
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Yes.
Mr. STEVENS. Well, of course, we had access, as I say, to national

bank examiners' reports, and also the information which has been
detailed to you by Mr. Leyburn.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. And did you reach the conclusion that conditions
in Detroit were growing progressively worse during the years 1930.
1931, and 1932?

Mr. STEVENS. Quite.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Did you also reach the conclusion that in the

latter part of 1932 the situation had grown very acute?
Mr. STEVENS. Yes; we certainly did.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Did you go to Detroit, Mr. Stevens, to look into

the situation there ?
Mr. STEVENS. Yes. The situation had grown progressively seri-

ous, more serious, and it was our business to be as well informed as
we could be as to the banking situation in our entire district, Mich-N

igan being a part of our district.
Senator COUZENS. Did you go to Detroit to go into this banking

situation at any time prior to the closing of the banks?
Mr. STEVENS. I arrived in Detroit on Monday morning, Febru-

ary 13.
Senator COUZENS. Had you at any time in 1930,1931, or 1932 gone

to Detroit to confer with Detroit bankers in regard to their con-
dition ?

Mr. STEVENS. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. When?
Mr. STEVENS. I don't know that I could give you the exact date,

but I had been in Detroit occasionally. National banks were under
the supervision of the Comptroller of the Currency, and the prin-
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cipal banks in Detroit were these two national banks. So that we
looked to the Comptroller for our information in respect to them.
But the whole Michigan banking situation had been getting pro-
gressively difficult. During the year 1932 a great many of the
smaller banks in Michigan went into temporary holiday for reorgan-
ization purposes. So that when this situation arose early in Febru-
ary of 1933 we were cognizant of it. I learned through our various
sources of information of the difficulties which seemed to be beset-
ting the Union Guardian Trust Co., which, by the way, was a State
bank and was not a member of the Federal Reserve System.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. What source of information did you have with
regard to it?

Mr. STEVENS. Well, I do not believe I can recall the exact infor-
mation that came to me, except the information that came to me at
the time when I went over there. But we had been keeping in touch
with the situation, and kept in touch with Mr. Leyburn's office. We1

have a branch in Detroit, and through these various agencies, and
through otir contacts and our general information, we knew that
the situation was serious; so much so, that on Sunday night, Febru-
ary 12, I went to Detroit. And I took with me the Deputy Gov-
ernor of our bank, and also several credit men from our bank.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. What was your purpose in taking the credit men
with you ?

Mr. STEVENS. TO supplement some facilities we had in the Detroit
branch, in the expectation that there was the probable closing of the
Trust Co. in Detroit, which would make trouble for the national
banks, and so that we would be ready to render them what assistance
we could in the way of credits.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. DO you mean assistance in the form of loans ?
Mr. STEVENS. Yes, sir.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Did you make such tender after your initial sur-

vey of the situation?
Mr. STEVENS. Well, we arrived there on Monday, which was a

holiday. I t was a bank holiday, being the observance of Lincoln^,
birthday, and banks were closed on that day. So we had no oppor-
tunity to make an actual tender of service on that day. Events that
occurred that afternoon and evening, as Mr. Ballantine has related
to you, resulted in a State holiday being declared that night. So
that the next day the banks were not opened. But thereafter some
banks came to see us to know what we might do to help them in
reopening. I attended the night session which has been referred to.
at which time the proclamation was announced by the Governor or
Michigan.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Can you, without going over the entire ground
that Mr. Ballantine covered, give us your participation in that con-
ference ?

Mr. STEVENS. Yes.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. If you will.
Mr. STEVENS. While it is immaterial. I should like to correct one

thing that Mr. Ballantine said. I was not present at that afternoon
meeting to which he referred.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. YOU were there only in the evening?
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Mr. STEVENS. I was there in the evening meeting and all night.
The evening meeting consisted of numerous informal conferences all
over the office floor of the Trust Co., and several formal conferences.
Mr. Ballantine has related the events of the -evening session, and I
do not think I have anything particularly to add to it except to
corroborate what he said

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Can you supplement what he said by telling us
who it was that first suggested that the Governor of the State of
Michigan be called down there?

Mr. STEVENS. Well, the situation developed that evening as he
lias related it; that is, the plan to take care of the Trust Co. so that
it might reopen or might transfer its deposits the next morning had
fallen through. And word came to us there, as he has related, that
some large interests in Detroit were about to withdraw their de-
posits the next day if the banks opened. The condition of the
national banks was such, and the condition of the public mind was
such, that we felt very strongly if the banks opened the next morn-
ing they would have serious inroads on their deposits. As I say,
the whole night was spent in these informal conferences. I do not
believe I can tell you who first suggested getting the Governor there*

Senator COTJZENS. Did you approve the bank holiday?
Mr. STEVENS. I certainly did, and I will be glad to tell you why

if you would like me to.
Senator COUZENS. I wish you would.
Mr. STEVENS. I approved the bank holiday, because it was ap-

parent that the next day withdrawals would be made on the part of
corporations and others who sensed the situation; that heavy with-
drawals would be made, which in my opinion would constitute pref-
erential payments; and that a very large number, several hundred
thousand savings depositors would suffer, would be left holding the
bag as to what assets might be left. And when my opinion was
asked informally by some of the banks, I stated that opinion to them,
that I thought their duty was to handle this matter in such a way
that preferential withdrawal of deposits could not be made.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Was it your opinion that if the Union Guardian
Trust Co. did not reopen the following day, the Guardian National
Bank of Commerce, and the First National Bank of Detroit, would
be forced to close as well?

Mr. STEVENS. Yes, sir. The Guardian National Bank of Com-
merce had, as you know, affiliations in the group, with something
like 15 or 16 key points in Michigan, and the ramifications of the
thing were so broad that the closing of an important member of the
group, as the trust company was, would in our opinion have been
reflected on all members of the group.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. DO you think that is the fundamental unsound-
ness in the group banking idea?

Mr. STEVENS. I do.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Was there any discussion on that night in rela-

tion to the question of solvency or insolvency of these national banks ?
Mr. STEVENS. I do not think there was any particular discussion

at that time relative to the question of solvency. I think Mr. Ballan-
tine covered that, according to my recollection. We w e r e m o s t c o n "
cerned that night as to what must be done in the immediate future.
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The banks would normally have opened the next morning, and we
felt that nothing but disaster would happen to the major banks if
they were opened the next morning. And at that time we were con-
cerned mostly with that question. The Governor of Michigan—
if I may resume as to the actual connection there?

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Yes; please do so.
Mr. STEVENS. The Governor did not arrive from the State capital

until late at night, I should think perhaps after midnight. On his
arrival a formal meeting was had, which was attended by the of-
ficers of the principal banks in Detroit, the chief officers of those
bants; by, I think, some of their attorneys, and Mr. Ballantine repre-
senting the Keconstruction Finance Corporation, and Mr. Chapin the
Secretary of Commerce, Mr. Leyburn, myself, and, I think, Mr.
Traylor of the First National Bank in Chicago, and

Senator COTJZENS (interposing). Why did Mr. Traylor come
along there ?

Mr. STEVENS. Well, I cannot tell you exactly, but I assume that
Mr. Traylor and Mr. Colt, of New York, were both there on account
of their interest as correspondent banks of those banks.

Senator COTJZENS. Because they had loans from some of these
banks?

Mr. STEVENS. I don't know as to that, but they were generally
interested in the situation. I think they came along to be helpful.
Mr. Colt, of the Bankers Trust Co., was there also.

That meeting convened, and Mr. Kanzler, of the Guardian Group,
outlined to the Governor the events of the day, which have been
related to you, in the sense that the plans for reopening of the
Guardian Trust Co., the Union Guardian Trust Co., the next day
had fallen through. It appeared from information that we had that
large demands were to be made on the other banks, and the consensus
of that meeting developed that the Governor should call a bank
holiday for the next morning.

Of course, the Governor took itvery seriously, and he finally said
that he would wish to have a formal request from the Detroit Clear-
ing House Association and also from the State Bankers Association.
He suggested also he would like to have a request from the United
States Treasury Department of the Federal Eeserve banks. I told
him that we were not authorized to make a request of that kind from
the Federal Reserve banks, but we would offer no objection.

The Clearing House Association met, were in session for some-
time, and finally authorized a formal request to the Governor, and
the proclamation was issued that night.

Senator COTJZENS. From your knowledge of these examiners' re-
ports over the years under review, did you reach any conclusion as to
the solvency or insolvency of those two national banks?

Mr. STEVENS. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. What were your conclusions?
Mr. STEVENS. My final conclusion was reached about the time of

these meetings, Senator. As Mr. Leyburn has testified, he was in
that time examining the First National Bank, and I had information
from him and from their examinations which led me to believe they
were correct, and my considered opinion at that time was that the
banks were insolvent.
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Senator COUZENS. Both of them?
Mr. STEVENS. Both of them; yes, sir.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Did you give expression to that opinion to any

of the officials of either of those banks ?
Mr. STEVENS. I don't think I did that night, because that question

of solvency was not under consideration that night. I was in Detroit
for about two weeks thereafter and participated in many conferences,
and I remember very distinctly giving that information to some of
the officers of the Guardian Bank, that that was my opinion.

Senator COUZENS. What officer did you give that considered
opinion of yours to ?

Mr. STEVENS. I remember a conference with Mr. Kanzler and Dr.
Murphy and Mr. Bodman of the Guardian Group. Mr. Kanzler was
presenting to me for my advice a plan which he was trying to work
out for the reorganization of their bank, in which he felt that the
good will of the Guardian banks should be preserved, the stock-
holders should continue their opportunity of working the situation
out, and I told him in my opinion that the good will of the Guardian
Bank was all gone and it was not worth anything at that time, and
the bank in my opinion was not solvent.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Was that opinion expressed by you during the
pendency of the first 8-day moratorium declared by the Governor ?

Mr. STEVENS. Yes, sir.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Did you express it to any of the officials of the

First National Bank of Detroit during that period ?
Mr. STEVENS. NO, I didn't. I t so happened that I did not come

as closely in contact with the First National people as I did with
the Guardian people in these conferences there.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. When you expressed that opinion did the Guard-
ian officials take issue with you on it?

Mr. STEVENS. I don't remember of any definite statement being
made. I t was apparent, I think, that Mr. Kanzler did not agree
with me. I cannot say what the other men said or how they felt
about it.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. And during that entire 2-weeks period did you
remain in Detroit and make yourself available at all times for the
purpose of giving advice or rendering service to the officials of
these banks?

Mr. STEVENS. I was in Detroit all that 2-weeks period except-
ing for I think one day when I went over to Chicago for a di-
rectors' meeting, and I felt it my duty to be there to watch the
developments and to be of any assistance that I could.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Did you make any offer of assistance in the form
of credits during that period ?

Mr. STEVENS. During that period—you are speaking after the
declaration of the holiday?

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Yes.
Mr. STEVENS. Yes, sir. During that period the First National

Bank people came to us to see what they could do in the event of
reopening. We had loaned them through the Federal Eeserve bank,,
had a loan with them, which was made I think a week or two be-
fore the holiday, amounting to about $11,000,000 on Government
bonds, which was all they had asked us for.
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They came to us a few days after the declaration of the holiday*
I am not sure but what they came to us the Monday before the
declaration of the holiday, not with a formal application, but with
something like $11,000,000 of so-called " eligible paper ", or what
they considered eligible paper, on which they desired to make a
loan. Our men went through that and found about a little over
$5,000,000 of it which was eligible, on which we made a commitment
to make the loan.

Later in the week Mr. Sweeny, the president of the First National
Bank, came to us with respect to a further loan under what we call
the 10-A loan, which was under the 10-A section of the Glass-
Steagall bill.

Senator COTJZENS. That is what I was going to ask you about.
Mr. STEVENS. And you remember that we were not authorized un-

der the law to grant the 10-A or the 10-B loans excepting where
all of their eligible paper had been exhausted.

They came to us, I think, about the following Friday, and I had
a memorandum from our officer who handled it saying at that time
that they would like to have us consider about $35,000,000 on
a 10-A loan. Under the law the 10-A loan required a group of two
or more banks. They told us that they had not yet gotten another
bank to join them, but probably could do so. They submitted to
us collateral amounting to face value of about $49,000,000 and
suggested that they might want a loan of $35,000,000 against it.

Senator COTJZENS. Were those mortgages?
Mr. STEVENS. NO. This consisted largely of collateral loans se-

cured by listed and unlisted securities, and 3ome municipal loans
in it, my recollection is, some were Detroit warrants, the Catholic
loans, and other bonds to the extent of 8 or 9 million dollars.

They stated to us that the purpose of that loan was in order that
they might work out a partial reopening of their bank the following
week on a basis of 50 percent payment of deposits. They stated
to U3 that after deducting their secured deposits there were $354,-
000,000 of deposits in the bank and they were aiming to pay de-
positors 50 percent through the establishment of a new bank, and
to meet that 50 percent, which was $177,000,000, they were hoping
to get a loan from the R.F.C. for a hundred million dollars. They
had cash and due from banks $38,000,000, unpledged Government
bonds of $7,000,000, and a commitment from us for $5,000,000 on
eligible paper, a total of $150,000,000, and to meet the $177,000,000
and have some working capital left, they would like to have from
us about $35,000,000 under the 10-A loan.

Now, p^rt of that requirement we understood had originally been
expected to be obtained from the New York banks, and that they
had apparently heard from the New York banks that they could
not make the loan.

Senator COUZENS. IS that Friday following the Monday closing
order ?

Mr. STEVENS. Yes; I think it was on Friday. I t was February 18.
Senator COUZENS. SO that at that time they were contemplating

organizing a new bank?
Mr. STEVENS. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. And were you present at any of the conferences

when Mr. Davidson, of New York, was present?
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Mr. STEVENS. Yes; I was present at one or two informal confer-
ences, several informal conferences, where Mr. Davidson was present.

Senator COUZENS. Was there any suggestion as to the capital that
was to be furnished for a new bank?

Mr. STEVENS. Well, I don't remember definite amounts being
named. I t was understood that the capital would have to be on a
basis of approximately at least 10 percent of whatever deposits were
taken over.

Senator COUZENS. SO that if they took over 175 million, approxi-
mately, they would have to have a capital of $17,500,000?

Mr. STEVENS. Something like that; yes, sir.
Senator COTJZENS. And was there any discussion as to where that

capital was to come from?
Mr. STEVENS. Well, it was understood that the capital would have

to be raised locally.
Senator COUZENS. That was the discussion, was it?
Mr. STEVENS. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. TO raise the capital locally?
Mr. STEVENS. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. And had that plan of loaning them under sec-

tion A, plus the R.F.C. loan, plus the New York loan, gone through,
additional money in the amount of seventeen and a half million dol-
lars would have been furnished by local interests for capital?

Mr. STEVENS. Approximately that; yes, sir. That is what it should
have been.

Senator COUZENS. And, of course, had that plan of borrowing
gone through and an organization of a new bank accomplished by
February 18, it would have provided for capital being raised of
approximately 17 million dollars?

Mr. STEVENS. Yes, sir.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. What was the attitude of your board toward this

$35,000,000 application?
Mr. STEVENS. Under the law a 10-A loan, which is a group loan,

has to be submitted to the board of directors of the Federal Keserve
bank of the district where it is made. I t cannot be authorized by the
officers.

Senator COUZENS. What is the section of the law—this is not par-
ticularly pertinent—which allows an industry to borrow direct from
the Federal board with certain types of securities?

Mr. STEVENS. I don't remember the number of the section, Sena-
tor. I am familiar with it; yes, sir.

Senator COUZENS. There is a provision of law to that effect?
Mr. STEVENS. That industry can only borrow on such paper as

would be eligible to the Federal Reserve bank and can only borrow
from the Federal Reserve bank under the law if they are unable to
get it from any other bank.

Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. STEVENS. I t has not proved very effective.
Senator COUZENS. YOU nave not made any loans under it, have

you?
Mr. STEVENS. We made a few loans on Government bonds to in-

dustrials, Senator, but I dont think any others, although we had
many of them submitted to us for our examination.
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Mr. SAPERSTEIN. YOU were going to tell us what your board did
about this $35,000,000 request.

Mr. STEVENS. Oh, because of the meeting of the board to be held
in Chicago—I am a member of the board, but I was in Detroit and
did not attend the meeting—and our board called in counsel and
considered the matter very carefully. I think it is fair to say that we
had had no formal application for this 10-A loan. In fact, we had
not been advised definitely as to what other banks might join in to
make it legal. But our board—perhaps I might read a bit from the
minutes of that board meeting.

Senator COUZENS. Yes; you may do so.
Mr. STEVENS. This is the executive committee.
While the committee was unanimously in favor of doing everything possible

to help the situation in this emergency, it was apparent from the information
submitted that the First National Bank, Detroit, would not be able to turn
over to the new institution sufficient cash and satisfactory assets to pay the
depositors in full, and the making of this loan would add only approximately 8
percent to the amount to be paid to the depositors; that if the loan were made
to a bank which at the present time is closed and which it is understood is not
to reopen, it would establish a dangerous precedent; that the Federal Reserve
bank would be better serving the interests of the public by conserving its
resources as much as possible for existing member banks to enable them to
meet the demands of their depositors, and that under all the circumstances
they believed it would be unwise for this bank to entertain the loan.

I may say that our counsel raised the question as to the legality of
our making a loan to a bank which was closed and which was not
expected to open 100 percent.

Senator COUZENS. When you said " in full", in reading that quo-
tation from the executive committee meeting, did you mean a hundred
percent ?

Mr. STEVENS. Yes, sir; I said that it was apparent that the insti-
tution did not have sufficient cash and satisfactory assets to pay the
depositors in full.

Senator COUZIENS. That in itself was an acknowledgment of in-
solvency, then, wasn't it?

Mr. STEVENS. Yes, sir; I think these events justified our opinion
of the insolvency and also of the lack of liquidity of the bank. I
am speaking now of the First National Bank. JBecause they ad-
mitted to us in that first week that in order to pay their depositors
50 percent they would have to obtain a loan from the R.F.C. of a
hundred million dollars and wanted from us about $35,000,000.

Senator COUZENS. And 20,000,000 from New York?
Mr. STEVENS. NO; the 35,000,000 which they wanted from us in-

cluded that which they had been unable to get from New York, as I
understand it.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. What was the date of the meeting the minutes of
which you just read from?

Mr. STEVENS. February 20. That action was taken by our exe-
cutive committee and was afterwards ratified by a board meeting
later.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Was any application made by the Guardian
Group for credits ?

Mr. STEVENS. NO, sir. The Guardian Group during that week
submitted to us a list of, I think, about 50 names for us to consider
as to whether they would be eligible for rediscount if they wanted
to, but they never made any definite application.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



5820 STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES

And I think I am right in saying, if I did not say it, that we had
no definite application for this 10-A loan, no formal application; a
tentative application.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Mr. Stevens, do you think that the agencies which
you represented did everything possible consistent with sound Fed-
eral Reserve practice and with public policy to assist this banking
situation in Detroit?

Mr. STEVENS. Of course, that was our purpose and our very great
desire, and as I look back on it now and as I felt at the time, we did
everything we could legally do, and we were willing to go just as
far as the law would allow, and to stretch a little if necessary.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Have you any suggestions to offer to this com-
mittee with regard to banking legislation?

Mr. STEVENS. Well, I didn't know I was going to be asked that
question. Of course I have a good many, a number of ideas which
may not be worth much, but many of which will be a repetition
of some of the things given to you. I will mention a few of them
if you would like me to.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. I wish you would.
Senator COTJZENS. We would be glad to have them.
Mr. STEVENS. At the risk of repeating some things that have

already been said here, I cannot help but feel that one of the roots
of all of our troubles is our dual system of banking which we have
and the various controls which make a duplication of supervision
and considerable difficulty in unification of banking practice. I t is
not necessary for me to elaborate on that. You know to which I
refer. I also feel that until the passage of the Banking Act of 1933*
the supervising authorities were without sufficient authority. If I
may refer to it a moment, when I first went into a Federal Reserve
bank I caused a review to be made of the banks in our district which
had closed in the previous 10 years, a review of the examiner's reports,,
and a brief summary of each one of them over a 10-year period, and
in almost every case it was definitely apparent from the successive
examiners' reports of each bank that the bank was continually going
downhill, that the bank was doomed to trouble, to ultimate extinc-
tion, and there was no way to prevent it excepting in an advisory-
capacity.

Senator COUZENS. That is, either by State or Federal agency?
Mr. STEVENS. NO. Under the law it was only when the capital

actually became impaired or some actual insolvency action took place-
that the supervising agency could act. There was no way to prevent
this difficulty, which would be apparent for several years, excepting
by advice, counsel, which was not apt to be followed.

Therefore I think that the inclusion of the powers to the supervis-
ing authorities in the Banking Act of 1933 should tend to prevent a
great deal of trouble.

Senator COUZENS. But the mere removing of officers does not
accomplish that, does it?

Mr. STEVENS. NO, sir. Although in cases such as I have men-
tioned, it was frequently mismanagement and bad policy which wa&
apparent and which could have been corrected.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Have you any suggestion that would enable the*
authorities to avoid in some way the actual levying of assessment in
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order to repair the capital structure and the consequent disastrous
effects that generally follow ?

Mr, STEVENS. That is a very difficult question. I concur with what
Mr. Ballantine said, that as a matter of practice it is very frequently
done by voluntary contributions to stock on the part of directors or
large holders without a public assessment. That has been done very
frequently, particularly within the last year, in the matter of re-
organization of banks. But that is not a legal remedy.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. YOU can suggest no legal remedy ?
Mr. STEVENS. I think the remedy should be directed as much as.

possible to the prevention of banks getting in that condition rather
than their cure after they do get in that condition.

Senator COUZENS. When the R.F.C. subscribes to large amounts of
preferred stock in these banks do they conduct an examination, a
continuing examination, as well as the Federal Reserve or the na-
tional-bank examiners?

Mr. STEVENS. In the earlier days of the operation of the R.F.C.
they conducted what was largely an asset examination rather than a
complete audit examination, but in connection with the issuance of
preferred stock which they undertook in the fall they advised us as
far as member banks were concerned that they would accept the
figures of our examinations, and they have made no examinations of
their own since.

Senator COUZENS. YOU have no direct examinations of your own,
do you?x

Mr. STEVENS. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Of what banks?
Mr. STEVENS. We have a right to examine all the State banks in

the system.
Senator COUZENS. And do you do it?
Mr. STEVENS. We have a right also to accept the State authorities'

examinations. We are increasingly doing the examination our-
selves. We have built up our examining forces. For example, we
are examining in our bank every State member bank in our district
before the 1st of July on the question of certification for the perma-
nent insurance, and in many casert, Senator? we have joined hereto-
fore with the State in its examination, a joint examination, and we
still continue to do that, but we have built up our examining forces
several times what they were and are giving more direct examination.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Why did you consider it necessary to do that ?
Mr. STEVENS. Well, 1 would not want to imply that we did not

have confidence in the State examinations. But we felt that we had
certain standards, and we felt that as far as possible it was desirable
for us to coordinate those standards between the National and State
departments, and that it was desirable for us as far as possible to
get our own facts and information of the State member banks.
So that in the last year or two we have very greatly increased our
own examinations.

Senator COUZENS. YOU do not examine any of the nationals ?
Mr. STEVENS. NO, sir.
Senator COUZENS. YOU rely on the Comptroller's Office to do all

of that?
Mr. STEVENS. We are not supposed to examine the national banks.
Senator COUZENS. And you do not do it ?
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Mr. STEVENS. NO, sir. I may say that we have worked very, very
closely, particularly in the last year, with the Comptroller's Office,
through the chief national bank examiner in our district in the
reorganization of banks.

Senator COTJZENS. That is national banks?
Mr. STEVENS. Yes, sir, as well as the State banks. I have had

one of my assistants in the national bank examiner's office practi-
cally continuously since March in conference with his representative
and the R.FX3. representative calling in hundreds and hundreds of
bankers and working out plans of reorganization and capitalization,
and the chief national bank examiner's office has welcomed that
cooperation.

I may say that in the case of the granting of a charter by the
Comptroller or the approval of the reorganization of a national
bank by the Comptroller my approval is always asked by the Comp-
troller, and in all these reorganizations we have sat right in with
the working out of the reorganization, rather than waiting until
after it was done and then reviewing it for approval.

So we work very closely.
Senator COUZENS. Going back to those reports of the chief national

bank examiner for the Detroit banks, did you at any time take any
action with respect to those reports; I mean make any recommenda-
tions to the Comptroller or enter any protests as to the continuing'
condition of those banks and the fact that they were getting worse
andy worse?

Mr. STEVENS. NO; we did not take it up direct with the Comp-
troller, Senator.

Senator COUZENS. What did you say to the examiner about those
conditions?

Mr. STEVENS. Well, of course, I discussed it. Mr. Leyburn and I
discussed it a number of times.

Senator COUZENS. Was there anything, in view of the fact that
they were members of the Federal Keserve, that you could have done
under the law ?

Mr. STEVENS. I think not, Senator. In those national banks the
matter was reported directly to the Comptroller. As you know, the
Comptroller is a member of the Federal Reserve Board.

Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. STEVENS. And under the law supervision of the national banks

is directly under the Comptroller.
Senator COUZENS. SO, no matter how negligent the Comptroller,

of the Currency may have been, there is no action on the part of the
Federal Reserve banks that can be taken?

Mr. STEVENS. I think there is no legal action, Senator.
Senator COUZENS. SO these banks, if the Comptroller is negligent

enough, may be continuing to grow worse and worse and you have no
control over the fact that they are members of your organization?

Mr. STEVENS. NO, sir. I did informally, continually, or fre-
quently, discuss with the Federal Reserve Board in Washington this
whole situation in Michigan and in Detroit; told them it was giving
us a good deal of concern.

Senator COUZENS. What did they do about it?
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Mr. STEVENS. Well I don't know. I don't know. But under the
practice, and I think under the law, the national banks are the direct
concern of the Comptroller, and a national bank is automatically a
member of the Federal Reserve System, and we are not supposed
to have any authority over the national bank.

Senator COTJZENS. There is no way you can expel them from
membership ?

Mr. STEVENS. NO, sir.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Have you any further suggestions that you want

to offer, Mr. Stevens?
Mr. STEVENS. I will just mention one or two things. I don't think

they will require any explanation. Of course, they had altogether
too many banks and too free granting! of bank charters. We also
had a bad credit situation. In my opinion, the fundamental basis
of our trouble had been too free granting of credits in many cases.
Banks were engaged too much in capital financing.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Would you say that there was too free granting
of credits for speculative purposes?

Mr. STEVENS. Well, I didn't have that in mind. I had in mind
credit being too easy in times of prosperity for all sorts of enter-
prises, including speculative enterprise and promotional enterprise
and everything else. Credits were too easy, in my opinion, to the
farmer on his land at high prices and for expansion purposes.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Any further suggestions, Mr. Stevens?
Mr. STEVENS. I agree with what I think Mr. Wilson said here yes-

terday, that reserves against time deposits at 3 percent are too low.
In time of stress the so-called " time deposits " are just as apt to be
withdrawn as the demand deposits.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. What would you consider an adequate reserve?
Mr. STEVENS. The reserves on demand deposits run up as high as

13 percent, depending on the class of securities in which the reserves
are. I think there should be little differentiation in reserves between
time and demand deposits.

I may make one or two other observations, as long as you have
asked for them. Whether we like it or not, I think we will have
to take care of some communities by some form of branch banking.
There are a great many small communities that need some banking
facilities that cannot afford to maintain a unit bank, that cannot
afford to engage the proper talent for a unit bank. I feel that any
form of branch banking should at least start within restricted limits.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Have you any opinion as to what those restric-
tions should be?

Mr. STEVENS. I t is difficult to put them within county limits, be-
cause that is not a proper limitation as far as territory is concerned.
Broadly speaking, I think that branch banks should be located within
50 miles of the parent bank. That, of course, would have to be
modified in some of the Western jStates, but I am speaking of more
or less thickly populated areas. In that case the parent bank would
know its territory, would have its local affiliations, could handle the
situation from a local standpoint. At least, that is in my opinion
the way branch banking should be started. If it is advisable later
to extend the limits, it can be very easily done.
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I think another difficulty we have had has been what might be
classified as promotional banking, in which is included certain con-
solidations and mergers, which were an emphasis of size rather
than quality and which tend to get out of control.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. DO you think that was the situation in Detroit?
Mr. STEVENS. I think to a very large extent the difficulties in

Detroit arose from the consolidations of several banks, which never
became merged under single control, in the sense the authority in
control having a proper picture of the consolidated bank.

Senator COUZENS. Have you any comment to make with regard to
group banking?

Mr. STEVENS. I think that group banking has in some places been
able to save the banks from the public standpoint, Senator, in smaller
communities, but usually at the expense of the parent bank, and the
experience we have had in our district with group banking has not
been that it was satisfactory from the standpoint of the group.

Senator COUZENS. Did you hear a witness testify the other day—
I think you were here—that all reserves of all kinds should be kept
in, the Federal Reserve system and there should be no duplication
of bank deposits and one bank depositing with another ?

Mr. STEVENS. Yes, I heard that, Senator; but I did not hear it
very clearly at allT I was in the back of the room.

I question the advisability of that as broadly as stated. We do
not conceive in the Federal Reserve system that the required re-
serves under the law are by any means the total liquidity which
a bank should possess. If we so conceived we would increase the
reserves materially.

Senator COUZENS. Well, how would you eliminate this great du-
plication of deposits by one bank depositiong with another?

Mr. STEVENS. I was about to say that there is a certain amount
of those deposits in various cities that are almost a matter of neces-
sity on account of intercity relations and intercity business connec-
tions. I t is quite necessary, for example, for a certain bank to carry
an account in Chicago on which Chicago drafts and Chicago com-
mitments may be made. The same way in New York and other
central cities.

Senator COUZENS. YOU do not think that should be done through
the Federal Reserve in Chicago?

Mr. STEVENS. NO; I think not.
Senator COUZENS. HOW would you eliminate this duplication, or

do you think it is desirable to eliminate this duplication of deposits?
Mr. STEVENS. I think that there is a so-called " pyramiding " of

deposits that is misleading as to the total amount of deposit credit
which*is outstanding, and also is very difficult to handle as with-
drawals come. Whether that can be eliminated is a rather difficult
question. The only way I can see it could be eliminated would be
increasing reserves in the Federal banks.

Senator COUZENS. Would it be practicable to deduct from the pub-
lished statements the bank deposits so there would not be a constant
urge to create totals so that the bank would look big?

Mr. STEVENS. I am very favorably inclined to anything which
makes a bank's statement ruller and iiiore comprehensive and more
understandable. I fully agree that pledged securities should be set
out.
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Senator COUZENS. The testimony that has been introduced here
shows that banks within groups and banks without groups switched
and put in reciprocal deposits and built up their statements for the
end of the year or semiyearly period, which gave an absolutely false
impression as to the amount of deposits and the size of the banks.
I am asking you about preventing that sort of practice.

Mr. STEVENS. Of course, I do not believe in reciprocal deposits.
And I do not believe in any kind of deposits for window-dressing
purposes; but there is a certain amount of the deposits of one district
which may have employment in certain times of the year that natu-
rally will go to some other district where the funds may be used, and
that is part of the reason of this so-called " pyramiding of deposits.'7
I t is perfectly possible for a small bank in the country to have a
large amount of deposits, either temporary or permanent, that it can-
not use in its own community, and those funds naturally gravitate
to some other city, larger city, where they are used for those purposes.

Senator COUZENS. Well, they gravitate there whether there is use
for them or not.

Mr. STEVENS. Naturally. But that is regulated, supposedly, by
the interest which will be paid on those funds in that city.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Even where they do gravitate to other places
where there is use for them, this duplication does result?

Mr. STEVENS. Oh, it does.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. And what the Senator would like to know, as I

understand his question, is whether you have any suggestion by
which this duplication would be eliminated.

Senator COUZENS. What would you say to the provision, either by
order of the Comptroller of the Currency or by statute, that in mark-
ing, the amount of the deposits that a bank carries they deduct the
totals of deposits before they publish them, so they will not have that
temptation all the time to make their totals so great in order to make
people believe that they are a bigger bank than they are ?

In other words, I observe that whenever the Comptroller of the
Currency or a banking commissioner calls for a bank statement
many of the bankers, directors, and those particularly interested in
banks, run to the footings to see how much they have increased since
the last statement.

Now, of course, the larger the footings ordinarily, the bigger the
bank. I t really does not mean anything if you have attempted to
pad your deposits by getting other banks to deposit with you. I
think there is a temptation for largeness.

Mr. STEVENS. Yes; I agree with you.
Senator COUZENS. Everybody wants to be big.
Mr. STEVENS. Quite.
Senator COUZENS. That has created a lot of our evils in industry

and in merchandising and in banking, and it is particularly danger-
ous, it seems to me, in, banking to have that condition exist.

Mr. STEVENS. Answering your question, I think that it would be
perfectly proper to set up in the deposits the amount of bank de-
posits. I doubt if it could be deducted from the total deposits,
because from the standpoint of that individual bank there is a de-
posit liability the same as anything else.

Senator COUZENS. Yes; it could be set up as a separate item that
they would know.
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Mr. STEVENS. That they would know. I don't think it would re-
quire legislation. I think the Comptroller could designate the form
in which the statement should be made.

Senator COTJZENS. Did you happen to notice any discussion between
Mr. Pecora and Mr. Wilson Mills as to the reserve requirements in
the Federal Reserve bank the other day?

Mr. STEVENS. NO, sir.
Senator COTJZENS. Mr. Pecora and Mr. Wilson Mills got into a

discussion—and I will have to make it a hypothetical case, because
I do not remember the figures: On June 29 the bank showed bills
payable $19,500,000. On June 30 it showed none, and on July 1 it
showed twenty and one-half million bills payable. On June 30 the
bank had drawn its reserves down so that it was deficient eleven and
one-half million dollars. But on June 29 it had a substantial bal-
ance, because it was borrowing. On June 30 it was eleven and one-
half million shy of its reserves, and on July 1 it had borrowed
twenty and one-half million dollars and reinstated its reserves, and
Mr. decora—and I agreed with him—contended that on July 30
that bank was deficient in its reserve eleven and one-half million
dollars.

Mr. Mills contended that it was not deficient, because he took the
3-day average. Which was correct?

Mr. STEVENS. Well, as a matter of practice, you probably know
that reserves in these major cities have to be figured on a 3-day
average.

Senator COUZENS. That law requires, however, that that computa-
tion is for the purpose of penalty.

Mr. STEVENS. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. But it has no relation as we interpret the law

to the required reserves. In other words, that is a convenient set-up
by the Federal Eeserve Board for the purpose of commuting penal-
ties, but it does not seem, as we interpret the law, to indicate that
you are permitted to go below your reserve any 1 particular day
within the 3 days.

Mr. STEVENS. May I explain to you from my experience as a
banker outside the Federal Eeserve bank what I think the applica-
tion of that is, Senator?

In the major banks which are correspondent banks of many small
banks very frequently after the close of the day, after the settlement
of the reserve balance with the Federal Reserve bank, late items and
transfers may come in from outside which cannot be anticipated, of
varying amounts, and sometimes in substantial amounts. From a
practical standpoint in a major bank it is almost impossible to adjust
the reserves to the close of business every day. I think you can see
that.

Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. STEVENS. For that reason, as a matter of practice, we have

this 3-day average.
However, we certainly would not countenance, while the reserves

in the Federal Reserve bank are there to be drawn on in case of
necessity, in case of dire necessity we would let them draw them
down, we certainly would not countenance, if we knew it, the draw-
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ing of reserve balance to pay bills payable to us over a month end
and then renewing it the next day.

Does that answer your question ?
Senator COUZENS. Yes; it answers my question to the extent that

it is a bad practice to do that sort of thing. But I still contend that
on June 30 the bank was deficient in its reserves 11% million dollars.

Mr. STEVENS. I t was on that date; yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. I t was on that date?
Mr. STEVENS. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. That is all I wanted to know, because Mr. Mills

contended it was not, because in the 3 days they averaged up to their
legal requirements.

Mr. STEVENS. They are technically short those days; yes, sir.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. In view of that technical shortage, Mr. Stevens,

would you say that if a dividend were paid by that bank on June
30 that dividend would be legal or illegal?

Mr. STEVENS. Well, I cannot pretend to give the legal interpre-
tation of the act, Mr. Counsel, but I would say that it would be
technically illegal to pay it.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. The language of the act is very simple.
Mr. STEVENS. IS it?
Mr, SAPERSTEIN. I t says that "No bank shall at any time make

new loans or shall pay any dividends unless and until the total
balance required by law is fully restored."

Mr. STEVENS. Yes, sir. Of course, as I tried to explain a minute
ago, it would be perfectly possible for a bank to have made its
reserve balance good at the close of business and have some unfor-
seen withdrawal affect it later that same day.

Senator COUZENS. We would not have gotten into any controversy
here about it if that had been the case.

Mr. STEVENS. Yes; I understand. That deliberate withdrawal
is a different thing, a deliberate withdrawal for the purpose of
paying down bills payable.

Senator COUZENS. Have you anything else to suggest,Mr. Stevens?
Mr. STEVENS. I think not. I would like to emphasize the same

thing that has been emphasized before, the necessity of the direc-
tors of the baiikS taMxlg their responsibility and,- as Mr. Leyburn
has pointed oufy the directors of the banks acknowledging, both
in their minutes and in their own acceptances, by their own receipts,
their knowledge of the condition as revealed in the examiner's report.

Senator COUZENS. That can be done by regulation, can it not?
Mr. STEVENS. I t can be done by regulation; yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Have you any views about banks loaning to

their own directors and employees?
Mr. STEVENS. I think it is bad practice, ^Senator. I think it is

necessary for a bank sometimes to loan to their directors' interests.
Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. STEVENS. I t would be very difficult to get the sort of directors

that they should have, representative business men.
Senator COUZENS. What do you say about employees ?
Mr. STEVENS. I think it is a, bad practice, excepting to only the

small extent of a welfare fund, or something of that kind.
Senator COUZENS. Yes; in an emergency.
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Mr. STEVENS. A small fund to keep a deserving employee who is in
distress out of some loan shark or something of that kind; emer-
gency loans.

Senator COUZENS. But not for buying stocks or investments?
Mr. STEVENS. NO, sir.
Senator COUZENS. There seems to be a division of opinion as to-

whether bank officials keep better control of their employees by per-
mitting them to borrow at their own banks rather than to go ta
other banks and borrow, where they would not have any knowledge
of their borrowings. Have you any opinion about that? Because
they do go to other banks and borrow without their superior officers
knowing about it.

Mr. STEVENS. Yes, sir. I think there is a good deal to be said for
that. I think the borrowing of a bank employee should be known to
his employer. I think that in either event employees of the bank
should be required to make periodical reports to their employers a&
to what their loans may be. We require that in our bank.

Senator COUZENS. They are in a particularly strong position of
trust, are they not?

Mr. STEVENS. Yes, sir. I think there should be definite discourage-
ment of any bank employee borrowing for any purpose which may
be in any sense speculative.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Thank you very much, Mr. Stevens.
Mr. STEVENS. Will this excuse me then?
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. YOU will be excused.
Senator COUZENS. YOU are excused entirely. Thank you very

much, Mr. Stevens.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Mr. Await.

TESTIMONY OF P. G. AWALT, WASHINGTON, B.C., DEPUTY
COMPTBOLLEB, OP THE CURRENCY

Senator COUZENS. Mr. Await, you do solemnly swear that the tes-
timony you are about to give in the matters under investigation by
the committee will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the
truth, so help you God ?

Mr. AWALT. I do.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Mr. Await, will you give your full name, address,

and business or occupation for the record ?
Mr. AWALT. F. G. Await, Deputy Comptroller of the Currency,.

2923, Thirty-fourth Street, Washington, D.C.
Senator COUZENS. When did you enter the Comptroller's office, Mr.

Await?
Mr. AWALT. 1927, Senator.
Senator COUZENS. In 1927—that was your first employment?
Mr. AWALT. In the Comptroller's office. I had been in the Treas-

ury since Mr. Houston's administration in 1920, and before that in
the War Department under Mr. Baker.

Senator COUZENS. Had you had any banking experience prior to
going into the Treasury Department?

Mr. AWALT. NO, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Had no banking experience ?
Mr. AWALT. NO, sir.
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Mr. SAPERSTEIN. When did you become a Deputy Comptroller?
Mr. AWAI/T. July 1,1927.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. And were you at one time.Acting Comptroller of

the Currency?
Mr. AWALT. I was Acting Comptroller of the Currency from Sep-

tember 20, 1932, until the new Comptroller was sworn in, I think
May 11, 1933, the law providing that in the absence or vacancy in
the Comptroller the Deputy Comptroller occupying my particular
position would be acting.

Senator COUZENS. Were the deputies ranked?
Mr. AWALT. They are under separate statutes. Originally there

was only one Deputy Comptroller of the Currency, and it was under
that statute that I was appointed.

Senator COUZENS. Did that mean that you were senior deputy
then?

Mr. AWALT. At that time; yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Then during the period that you were Acting

Comptroller of the Currency that was brought about because of the
particular statute under which you were appointed ?

Mr. AWALT. That is right, sir.
Senator COUZENS. And you were considered as ranking the other

deputies ?
Mr. AWALT. I was when acting. I had all the powers of the

Comptroller at that time.
Senator COUZENS. But not when you were deputy?
Mr. AWALT. Well, it has always been considered as the senior

deputy, because he is acting when the Comptroller is absent.
Senator COUZENS. That is what I mean.
Mr. AWALT. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. He is considered the senior and therefore per-

haps ranking. That is the way they rank us politicians.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. HOW many Deputy Comptrollers are there?
Mr. AWALT. There are three.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. And have they particular portions of the country

assigned to their jurisdiction?
Mr. AWALT. They have in a general way. Of course, our office

has not only the examination of banks, but we have the reorganiza-
tion of banks. We have the issuance of and redemption of currency.
We have the insolvent bank situation. We have over 1,400 of those
in the hands of receivers. We have an interpretation of the various
bank laws and rules and regulations.

So that the work is varied, but as reports come in from the chief
examiner's office they are referred to a crew of examiners in our
office who are under a chief examiner, and those examiners analyze
the reports and write the letters of criticism or suggest corrections
to the directors of the banks. Those letters pass through to the
deputies, and they bring any very important proposition to the atten-
tion of the Comptroller. You can readily realize that with 6,000
banks making two reports a year, that is, two examinations a year,
and also the special examinations, it would be impossible for any one
man to go over the reports and attempt to know what is in them.
So we have to do it by that method. And in that connection certain
deputies have handled certain districts.
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In addition to my other duties I was and am counsel to the Comp-
troller, so that I get into a great many of the legal phases of the
office and a great deal of the administrative end, except appointment
of personnel, which I have nothing to do with.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Prior to the time you became Acting Comptroller
what district or districts did you have supervision over?

Mr. AWALT. For a considerable time I had direct supervision over
the fifth arid sixth Federal Reserve districts. However, at the
time I became Acting Comptroller I was .not directly supervising
any district, due to the very heavy work on the banking legislation^
and so forth.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Who was the deputy Comptroller with juris-
diction over the seventh district?

Mr. AWALT. I think that was Mr. Proctor.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Early in the year 1931, was there any change in

the policy of the Comptroller's office with reference to the methods
by which bank examiners should make their examinations?

Mr. AWALT. Yes.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. What was the nature of that change?
Mr. AWALT. Will you indulge me to let me go ahead on my own?
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Yes, sir; I would like you to.
Mr. AWALT. In December 1930 the bond situation had become bad±

The Comptroller of the Currency requested me to make an examina-
tion into the records of the office to find out what particular action
had been taken by previous Comptrollers on situations of that sort*
I went into that and I found that just subsequent to the World
War, or rather after the World War started, the then Comp-
troller of the Currency, Mr. John Skelton Williams, had issued in-
structions to national-bank examiners virtually to the effect that all
bond depreciation on what could be considered as intrinsically sound
bonds should not be written off in the examination.

He gave that out completely to the press in 1917. That was modi-
fied in 1920 by requiring 25 percent charge-off on all depreciation on
bonds except governments.

Senator COUZENS. What Comptroller was that?
Mr. AWALT. John Skelton Williams.
Senator COUZENS. Still in 1920?
Mr. AWALT. In 1920, June 5; I think he was still Comptroller.
Senator COUZENS. And that was not regardless of whether they

were in default or not, was it?
Mr. AWALT. NO. Oh, no. The defaulted issues were always

charged off.
Senator COUZENS. The defaulted issues were always charged off?
Mr. AWALT. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. And this not writing off and later 25 percent

writing off was only in the market decrease in the bonds ?
Mr. AWALT. That is right; from book value on the books of the

bank. That was March 15, 1920.
On June 5, 1922, the then Comptroller of the Currency, Mr.

Crissinger, issued a circular to all national-bank examiners in which
he said that all depreciation should be written off except Govern-
ment securities, and that was somewhat modified in 1923.

Senator COUZENS. HOW was it modified in 1923 ?
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Mr. AWALT. December 18, 1923
Hereafter banks should not be required to charge off depreciation in items

appearing in the account of bonds, securities, and so forth, where they are
investment securities quoted on the market and readily salable, unless carried
at a very substantially higher valuation than is justified by their market or
actual value. Usually, therefore, the examiner will confine his request for an
immediate charging off of depreciation to defaulted items and those which are
otherwise of an undesirable type and uncertain value.

At the time, therefore, that I made this study, we had gone from
a period in 1914 back to a period of charging on depreciation prac-
tically on all bonds.

As a result of that study, the Comptroller of the Currency directed
me to send out over my signature a circular, which I will be glad
to place in the record. That circular is dated January 3, 1931, and
addressed to all chief national bank examiners. Do you care for
me to read it, Senator?

Senator COUZENS. If you will; yes.
Mr. AWALT (reading):

JANUARY 3, 1931.
To All Chief National Bank Examiners:

It is extremely difficult, if not impossible, to formulate general instructions
to national bank examiners that would properly apply to all national banks
with respect to dealing with depreciation in investment securities held by
national banks.

It is the desire of the Comptroller in this period of serious and unusual
depression to be as lenient in this matter of the circumstances in each individ-
ual case will permit. While it is necessary for your examiners to exercise
their judgment in each case, consideration should be given to the present and
what is believed to be a temporary condition of the bond market.

Where the depreciation is in bonds on which the interest is being paid and
which are believed to be intrinsically sound and have a reasonable rating,
the examiner will confine his request for immediate charging off of such de-
preciation to 25 percent of same at the time of each examination.

In addition to the foregoing, the total depreciation on defaulted issues or
on bouds of such quality as to cause the examiner to believe the depreciation
is not due to market fluctuations and will not be benefited by any improve-
ment in the bond market should be charged off.

It is, of course, highly desirable that the investment accounts of national
banks should consist of high-grade securities and should be well diversified:
The examiners should advise the banks that the investment accounts should
be properly1 analyzed from time to time. In the event the banks have no
facilities for making such analysis, they should seek the advice of some dis-
interested and reliable concern engaged in such business.

Very truly yours,
F. G. AWALT, Deputy Comptroller.

That was sent with the approval of and at the direction of the
Comptroller of the Currency.

Senator COUZENS. During all of this consideration of bond invest-
ments by the bank was there any separate consideration given to
foreign bonds ?

Mr. AWALT. I think not. I did find, however, in my study back
in 1914, that the Comptroller at that time directed that no deprecia-
tion should be charged off on foreign government bonds which were
allied with us during the war period.

Senator COUZENS. But after that you know of no particular atten-
tion given to foreign bonds?

Mr. AWALT. Not as a separate class; no, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Of course, you know that played a very large

part in the records of a lot of our small banks?
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Mr. AWALT. Yes, I do. Of course, you notice in there, Senator,
that we talk about bonds that have a rating too.

The bond market continued to go down, and on August 13, 1931,
the Comptroller was out of town and a letter was addressed to me as
Acting Comptroller on that particular day by the Governor of the
Federal Eeserve Board.

Senator COTJZENS. And who was the Comptroller at that time, Mr.
Pole?

Mr. AWALT. Mr. Pole was Comptroller.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Will you read that letter, Mr. Await ?
Mr. AWALT. That letter is dated August 13, 1931, and says [read-

ing] :
At the meeting of the Federal Reserve Board held on August 11, 1931, the

matter of current bonds depreciation in member banks was discussed, and the
Board recorded its attitude in the minutes of the meeting as foUows:

"I t was the sense of the Board that while defaulted bonds could properly
be written down to market values, the Comptroller of the Currency would be
justified in adopting an attitude of forbearance in dealing with depreciation
in the case of interest-paying bonds, it being the belief of the Board that in
many instances bonds not in default have depreciated out of line with their
probable present and future real values."

This expression of the sense of the Board I personally discussed at a meet-
ing of the 12 governors of the Federal Reserve Banks, which was taking place
on August 11, and the governors expressed themselves in harmony with the
sense of the Board.

I am submitting this for your consideration in connection with the formu-
lation of policy under present unusual conditions.

Very truly yours,
EUGENE MEYEE, Governor,

As a result of that letter I took the matter up with the Comp-
troller upon his return, because it was a major policy which I would
not attempt to settle myself, and he issued on August 29, 1931, a
modification of the instructions that I had sent out at his direction
the first part of the year.

These new insructions did not go as far as the Federal Reserve
Board had recommended, but they provided in substance—unless
you want me to read this, Senator, the whole thing.

Senator COTJZENS. IS it long?
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. IS this the letter of December 18, 1931 ?
Mr. AWALT. NO; I haven't gotten to that yet. Suppose I just

give the substance of this?
Senator COUZENS. All right.
Mr. AWALT. I t provided, in substance, that no depreciation should

be written off on the four highest grade classes of bonds, that is,
AAA, AA, A, and BBB.

Senator COTTZENS. YOU mean, that is the Moody classification?
Mr. AWALT. Well, that is Moody's. Standard Statistics was A-l

plus, A-l, A, and B-4 plus. Fitch was AAA, AA, A, BBB. Bond
and Quotation Service was A-3, A-2, A, B-3. They were all in that
category.

Senator COUZENS. Were they all Standard Statistics rating?
Mr. AWALT. They give Moody, Standard Statistics, Fitch, and

Bond and Quotation Service. I t was not confined to any one particu-
lar service.

But we did continue the charge-off policy of 25 percent on the
remaining bonds, that is, at lower ratings than those four ratings,
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and also that all defaulted issues must be charged off at each exami-
nation. That was the substance of that particular order.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Was there a subsequent relaxation in the direction
of leniency?

Mr. AWALT. The bond market continued to go down, and as an
example of the situation due to that market's drop, in one district I
was informed, that in one Federal Reserve district, one of 245 member
banks with capital structure, that is capital, surplus, and undivided
profits, of 226 million dollars, 125 million had been wiped out by
bond depreciation; of 245 banks with a capital structure of 167
million, 126 million had been wiped out by bond depreciation; of
174 banks with capital of 123 million, 117 million had been wiped
out by bond depreciation, and of 172 banks with a capital of 82
million the entire capital had been practically wiped out. r

Senator COTJZENS. Can you give us a general classification of the
kind of bonds that depreciated to the extent that you have just
described? Railroad bonds?

Mr. AWALT. Senator, all classes of bonds depreciated in those days,
the high-grade as well as the low-grade bonds, except possibly
Government.

Senator COTJZENS. Those are the bonds that depreciated, but did
they include municipal and State and political subdivision bonds and
raiiroad bonds and all that classification ?

Mr. AWALT. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Every kind of known bonds?
Mr. AWALT. Yes, sir; everything the bank had. Of course, some

banks had better portfolios than others. Some of them had bought
high-yield bonds more of a speculative nature than they probably
should have in their portfolios, but they paid higher rates of interest
and probably did it to earn with.

The CHAIRMAN. Did you include the depreciation of stocks and
real-estate mortgages and all that sort of thing?

Mr. AWALT. I did not understand, Senator.
The CHAIRMAN. DO you include depreciation of stocks and real-

estate mortgages ?
Mr. AWALT. I have not come to that part of it, sir. I will cover

that later.
Mr. S'APERSTEIN. Those figures that you have just given us relate

only to depreciation in bonds?
Mr. AWALT. Yes; bonds being the only security that a national

bank could properly purchase under the law.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. AS of what time was that survey of yours made,

Mr. Await?
Mr. AWALT. It was made along in November, I should say latter

part of November.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. November 1931?
Mr. AWALT. Yes. That was not my survey. Those were figures

that were furnished by Federal Reserve banks at that particular
time, and as a result of that the Comptroller then went as far as the
Federal Reserve Board recommended in August and issued his state-
ment, or rather his instructions, to national-bank examiners, dated
December 18, 1931, signed by J. W. Pole, Comptroller of the Cur-
rency, which you already have in the record. Do you want it again ?

175541—34—PT 12 25
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Senator COTJZENS. Did you mention a telegram that went out ahead
of that?

Mr. AWALT. I have not come to that.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. The telegram does not relate to bonds.
Senator COUZENS. Yes; but it relates to leniency.
Mr. AWALT. If you will permit me, Senator, I would like to de-

velop that after we have finished with the study on bonds.
Senator COUZENS. We have that one of December 18 already in

the record.
Mr. AWALT. SO, therefore, Senator, you will see that the Comp-

troller at last reached in that circular of December 18, 1931, using
some of the same language that was used by John Skelton Williams
in 1914 during our war period; the same policy that Williams
pursued then.

Now I would like to make clear, of course, that I was not Comp-
troller of the Currency during a great deal of this time. I was only
acting Comptroller from September until the following April, as
I have explained in the record, and the Comptroller of the Currency
is responsible for the policies that were adopted, and he is better
able to answer than I. I will do the be^t I can with the committee,
however.

In leading up to this telegram you gentlemen will have to project
yourselves back somewhat into the condition which existed in 1931.
It is much easier to look at these things now than it was in the time
of stress. Nineteen hundred and thirty-one was the worst year
prior to the bank holiday for bank failures in the United States.
We had 2,294 bank failures, involving a billion seven hundred mil-
lion dollars.

.The CHAIRMAN. In what period of time ?
Mr. AWALT. That is in the calendar year, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. 1931?
Mr. AWALT. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. HOW many is that now ?
Mr. AWALT. TWO thousand two hundred and ninety-four.
The CHAIRMAN. That means State banks?
Mr. AWALT. That includes State banks. I will give vou those

detail figures, Senator. National banks 409, with deposits of 439
million; State banks members of the Federal Reserve System 107,
with deposits of 293 million; and nonmember banks 1,778, with
deposits of 957 million.

Senator COUZENS. IS that a reflection on the State banks that are
members of the Federal Reserve?

Mr. AWALT. Senator, that is a rather embarrassing question.
Senator COUZENS. Well, you do not have to answer it.
Mr. AWALT. The situation was like a fire, because in July we had

93 bank failures in the country, August we jumped to 158, September
305. October 522; and it was around that period, early October, that
the Comptroller sent out his telegram.

Senator COUZENS. Will you read the telegram just at this point,
so we will know what you are talking about ?

Mr. AWALT. The telegram is dated August 6, 1931, addressed to
"All Chief Examiners." [Reading] :

Please instruct all examiners to exercise extraordinary discretion in their
work and use every effort to encourage and sustain the morale in banksDigitized for FRASER 
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examined. Leniency consistent with proper regard for public interest should
be extended. Present conditions demand sympathetic treatment on the part
of this office and examiners and can in an important measure tend to the
alleviation of the difficult problems with which we are temporarily faced.

J. W. POLE, Comptroller.

We were not only seeing the depositors of these banks in a panic,
and it was spreading from bank to bank, but we were seeing the
bankers themselves and we were seeing the directors themselves
throwing up their hands. They were in a panic. I t was reported
to the office that three banks in the State of Wisconsin, small banks,
who were perfectly solvent, the directors had just closed the doors
of the bank rather than fight the thing out.

And you should also remember that prices had fallen at that
time, true not as far as they did go, but cotton was down around
5.3 cents a pound, corn was around 33 cents, wheat was around 30
cents. I t was hard to arrive at any figure on land. Complaints
were coming in that examiners were not realizing the conditions,
and the Comptroller issued these instructions, I understand, because
he issued them, I did not—on that basis.

Senator COTJZENS. Did he confer with you before he issued them ?
Mr. AWAI/F. He told me that that was the reason that he was

issuing them, and he told me particularly that it should be under-
stood that his instructions were also to boost up the morale of these
men.

And I might say, Senator—it would probably be of interest to
you—I ran across in the files a letter written by the chief examiner
of the ninth Federal Reserve district.

Senator COUZENS. What does that cover? The location will be
sufficient.

Mr. AWALT. His district was Minneapolis.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. What does the letter relate to ?
Mr. AWALT. I t relates to an interpretation of this telegram to his

examiners.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Will you read it?
Mr. AWALT. Yes. [Reading:]
The following telegram has just been received from the Comptroller of the

Currency—
Then he quotes the telegram—
As I interpret the opinion, it is not to be construed as blanket authority to

convert our examinations into friendly visits, close our eyes to menacing situ-
ations, or pass hopelessly insolvent banks. We have, however, many banks no
more or less embarrassed which, with the return of normal conditions, it is
reasonable to assume can be worked out. It is the management of such insti-
tutions which needs encouragement, and no insurmountable obstacle should be
placed in their path.

It has come to my attention in more than one instance of late that good
banks are faltering as a result of dwindling public confidence and fright on
the part of their directors. In fact, during the current week we experienced
the failure of a solvent institution for the latter reason, and action of the
kind is out of line with sanity and is totally destruction, and you must exert
yourself to the utmost to bolster up sagging courage, reinforce weak lines, and
awaken a fighting spirit that will carry on against any odds.

Conditions such as we are now passing- through are not new, although the
average man's memory is too short to convince him of that fact. It must be
recognized, of course, that we are in the midst of a discouraging and a serious
period, but the future is not hopeless. Courage and indulgence on your part,
coupled with the exercise of sound judgment, is imperative, and I know that
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you are equal to your responsibility. The record of the district during the past
10 years is outstanding, and we must maintain it.

Sincerely,
L. L. MATJDIAN,

Chief National Bank Examiner,
Ninth, Federal Reserve District.

Senator COUZENS. And that was addressed to his subordinates?
Mr. AWAIT. TO his subordinate examiners.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Was that interpretation in conformity with your

own?
Mr. AWALT. I would say so.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Did you have any examiners who did not inter-

pret your regulations in that way?
Mr. AWALT. I would judge so, from the fact that a subsequent

letter was sent out.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. That is the letter of July 1,1932?
Mr. AWALT. Yes. I am not sure that I have that letter. In fact,

I haven't. It is in the record.
Senator COXJZENS. What was the date of that telegram that you

just read?
Mr. AWALT. October 6,1931.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. In order to refresh your recollection about it, Mr.

Await, the letter being brief, I will reaed it^at this point [reading] :
WASHINGTON, July 1, 1982.

All Chief National BamTc Examiners:
Reports of examination received by this office recently clearly indicate that

some examiners have not fully grasped the meaning of previous instructions
issued by this office during the past year with respect to examinations, more
particularly instructions issued under date of October 6, 1931, and it would also
seem that some of the examiners may not fully appreciate the extremely abnor-
mal business conditions and the weakened condition of the securities market at
this time.

Specific attention is called to the classification of loans and discounts, par-
ticularly collateral loans which are in amounts in excess of the present market
value of the collateral held. In the classification of such loans the examiner
should exercise extraordinary discretion.

In addition to giving consideration to the present weak condition of the
securities market, very careful consideration should be given to the worth
of the debtor, moral standing, and earning capacity. You will at once instruct
the examiners in your district accordingly.

Please acknowledge receipt of this letter.
Very truly yours,

J. W. POLE, Comptroller.

Mr. AWALT. I am not sure that I know all the facts in regard to
the issuance of that letter. As I remember some discussion that took
place, some examiners feel that a loan that is based on collateral
regardless of the worth of the individual of the borrower, his moral
responsibility, or the fact that he has a position and is paying on
that, is doubtful or has a loss in it, if the collateral drops. In other
words, one man may go into a bank and borrow $2,000 on an open
note. He may be a perfectly good risk. He may have a good posi-
tion, habit of paying his debts, and he may pay that note off. The
examiner will go in and classify that as a good loan.

The same man, or another man in the same position, would have a
loan in a bank collateraled by market securities. The examiner look-
ing at that as purely a collateral loan would look and see what the
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market on the securities was, which might be abnormal on that par-
ticular day, and say the loan had a loss in it.

There is no real consistency in those two positions, where the man
is still a good moral risk and could probably borrow the money
without putting the collateral, and I believe that was what that was
meant for.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Was the policy stated in that telegram of October
31 and as further defined in this letter of July 1, 1932, kept in effect
until the so-called " national banking holiday " ?

Mr. AWALT. That is true. And in that connection I would like to
cover my particular part of that policy; that is, during the period
that I was Acting Comptroller.

When Mr. Pole resigned in September I was told by Mr. Mills,
who was then Secretary of the Treasury, that there would be no new
Comptroller appointed, and therefore under operation of law I
would remain Comptroller until March 4, Acting Comptroller. He
told me that the policies followed by the Comptroller's office under
Mr. Pole would be followed by me.

Gentlemen, the banking situation was in a very critical condition
at that time, and as you know, it got very much worse. I felt that I
should have the benefit of advice in regard to policies, and I went
before a joint meeting of the Federal Reserve governors, 12 Federal
Reserve governors, and the 12 Federal Reserve agents, at my first
opportunity, which was in November. I think the 16th of November
1932, in their meeting in Washington.

Of course, they knew their conditions in their own districts. They
had through their meetings learned conditions generally in other
districts. I talked to them about the general situation. I told them
that I had been told by Mr. Mills that I would be Acting Comptroller
until March 4. I asked them if they thought the policy which had
been followed by the previous Comptroller with regard to the bank-
ing situation was sound under the conditions and that I should fol-
low it. I t was not their responsibility, but they were in the banking
structure with their member banks and otherwise, and we were deal-
ing with a national situation.

Governor Calkins, Governor of the Federal Reserve Bank of San
Francisco, was chairman of that meeting. I t was discussed some-
what by the Governors and the agents, and Mr. Calkins said to
them—I cannot give his exact words—the substance was this:

You gentlemen have all heard the discussion and the questions of the Acting
Comptroller. If any of you gentlemen have any objections to the following of
this policy, I would like you to now express it, or otherwise it will stand as
approved.

No objection was raised. I merely mention that to show that the
question of the policy that was followed was not one that depended
upon one lone person. I t was the result of careful study and careful
consideration and consulting with the Federal Reserve officials and
others.

Senator COUZENS. Has the Secretary of the Treasury any statu-
tory control over the Comptroller of the Currency?

Mr. AWALT. The act provides, Senator, that the Comptroller of the
Currency shall perform his functions " under the general direction
of the Secretary of the Treasury."
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Senator COTJZENS. That is all the statute refers to with respect to
the Comptroller of the Currency?

Mr. AWAI/T. As to general supervision. There are one or two
things in the statute that must have the approval of the Secretary
of the Treasury, the appointment of bank examiners, for instance,
the advancement of funds to protect the property of insolvent banks
where you might have a second mortgage and you thought that you
had enough equity to protect it by paying off the first mortgage if
it was going to be foreclosed, or something of that sort.

Senator COTJZENS. That has to have the approval of the Secretary
of the Treasury?

Mr. AWALT. Yes, sir; as well as of the Comptroller. A few
things of that sort, but in the main I would say that the Comp-
troller's office is an independent office, except under the general
direction of the Secretary, because the law places in him certain
responsibility 2 and the courts have said that he occupies a semi-
judicial position, which in many of his actions cannot be reviewed
by the courts.

Senator COTTZENS. YOU spoke a while ago of the 12 Federal Re-
serve agents and 12 Federal Reserve governors. I understood Mr.
Stevens to say he was both, didn't he, from the seventh district?

Mr. AWALT. NO; I think not. He said he was chairman of the
board of the Federal Reserve Bank of Chicago.

Senator COTJZENS. SO there are two at each place; there is a Fed-
eral Reserve agent and a Federal Reserve governor, is: that it?

Mr. AWALT. Yes. The Federal Reserve agent is the Government's
representative on the board, and he is chairman by the statutory
provision.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. NOW, Mr. Await, let me ask you at this point: In
the light of subsequent developments, and with the aid of hindsight,
do you think that the policy that was adopted by the Comptroller
of the Currency in 1931 and subsequently pursued down to the
national banking holiday was a sound and wise one ?

Mr. AWALT. I think it saved hundreds of banks, many communi-
ties, and thousands of depositors from ruin, and I say that because
values have come back, hysteria has disappeared. And you must
remember this, that when a bank closes the assets of that institution
naturally depreciate. You take a community with one bank in it;
it will set that community back at least 20 years, and when you tie
all of its credit structure up there is no demand to buy, values drop,
and when you go to liquidate, unless there is some remarkable rise
in prices or something, you cannot do it.

There was one thing, if I may depart for a minute from your line
of questioning, I neglected to say. Before the Comptroller took the
action that he did in connection with the last move on the bonds, he
wired to all of the State superintendents of banks or commissioners
in the various States to find out what they were doing, and he found
that they were either following the formula similar to that which
he sent out, or were not taking any notice at all of the bond de-
preciation.

I might also say that the State department in New York City—
that is, in New York State, Mr. Broderick—very kindly gave me per-
mission over the phone to read part of his instructions, you might
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say, to his examiners, and also which were sent out to the bank, and
if I may have your permission, Mr. Chairman, I would like to read
just a section of that.

The CHAIRMAN. Very well.
Mr. AWALT (reading):
That a period of emergency exists; that there is no fixed measure of value

available, in that full and free markets formerly used for testing values of
certain assets no longer exists; that current market prices of securities, real
estate, and other forms of property held as investments or considered as the
basis for loans and credits do not represent the fair value of such assets or
furnish a proper basis for determining the soundness of assets predicated
thereon or the probable collection value thereof.

Also—
That in making examinations any loan which has become undercollateral-

ized as a result of security depreciation shall not be classified as a lo«r. or as
doubtful until careful consideration has been given to the foregoing principle
of establishing fair value or to the potential capacity of the borrower to pay
any such loan.

And—
That the best interest of depositors and stockholders generally ma:/ best

be protected by maintaining all banking institutions as going concerns; that
the greatest care should be exercised in communication with officers and direc-
tors in order not to excite apprehension, and that disciplinary measures of
the Department should be limited to such matters as are clearly necessary to
be brought to the attention of those in charge of an institution.

Just as an example of what the State departments were doing.
We did not go quite that far.

Now, if I may come back, sir, to your question of whether or not
I believe that it was a good policy, I thing it might be just wise to
point out that wheat is now around 90 cents, cotton is 11, other prices
are up, and those things, I believe, have fully justified the office in
the position it took at that time.

Senator COUZENS. Mr. Leyburn testified that he believed that if
this reorganization of banks that took place in March 1933 had
taken place in 1930 or 1931, because of the constant dropping that
you have just explained, the recovery would have been more rapid.
Do you concur in that opinion?

Mr. AWALT. I think so, Senator, but I do not believe that a gen-
eral bank holiday could have been placed in operation and accepted
by the people of the United States at that time.

Senator COTTZENS. At any time prior to March of 1933 could it
have been, in your opinion?

Mr. AWALT. Probably, but I do not think any other man could
have done it than the new President, Mr. Roosevelt.

Senator COUZENS. In spite of all that leniency that you have de-
scribed, which brought about these numerous orders and instruc-
tions to examiners, and the action of the superintendent of banking
of the State of New York, you reached the conclusion that these two
Detroit banks under survey, were insolvent, is that true ?

Mr. AWALT. Yes, sir; I reached that conclusion legally when I
appointed receivers for the two banks in May of 1933.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Had you reached that conclusion at any time
prior to that date?

Mr. AWALT. Not legally.
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Mr. SAPERSTEIN. I notice you qualify the conclusion by putting in
the word " legally." What do you mean by that ?

Mr. AWALT. I could not have legally done it, and I say that be-
cause the appointment of a receiver is a determination of insolvency.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. At what time had you come to that conclusion?
Mr. AWALT. AS a conclusion, when I had been advised by Mr.

Leyburn over the telephone, after the banks were closed by order of
the Governor of Michigan, or his proclamation was given, and that
in his opinion the banks were insolvent, I mean Mr. Leyburn's opin-
ion. However, his formal examination did not come into the office
until much later, and the formal determination of insolvency and
the appointment of receivers was based upon his examination.

Senator COUZENS. Well, you have drawn a very nice line of dis-
tinction there. When did you firts reach the conclusion in your own
mind, before taking legal action, that the banks were insolvent?

Mr. AWALT. When Mr. Leyburn told me of his conclusion that
they were insolvent and when I received the same sort of idea from
other information.

Senator COUZENS. What was the date of that?
Mr. AWALT. I cannot tell you, Senator Couzens. I don't re-

member.
Senator COUZENS. Have you any idea about when it was?
Mr. AWALT. Mr. Leyburn might remember.
Mr. LEYBURN. I think it was in March.
Mr. AWALT. Mr. Leyburn refreshes my memory, and he says he

thinks it was in March.
Senator COUZENS. Mr. Await, do you recall meeting me in Secre-

tary Woodin's office, I think in the middle of March, about the 10th
or 15th of March, when I was urging the Secretary of the Treasury
to permit the opening of the banks, and you and Mr. Ballantine
joined in the conference ?

Mr. AWALT. I remember meeting you there; yes.
Senator COUZENS. DO you remember the declaration that you made

at that time with respect to these banks ?
Mr. AWALT. I donx remember my exact words, but I remember

generally saying that based upon information I had received, that
the banks were insolvent; and that was, of course, based upon my
telephone conversations with Mr. Leyburn and information given
by the E.F.C. people.

Senator COUZENS. Have you available anything from the K.F.C.
to show that the banks were insolvent?

Mr. AWALT. I have no figures or papers; no, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Was that information conveyed to you orally

or in writing ?
Mr. AWALT. Orally.
Senator COUZENS. I wonder if I could refresh your mind by re-

minding you that you told Secretary Woodin that under no circum-
stances would you certify to the opening of these banks, when I was
urging their reopening?

Mr. AWALT. Under no circumstances?
Senator COUZENS. That is, as to the " under no circumstances "

you meant under the condition of the assets of the banks, of course,
I take it ?
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Mr. AWALT. Well, I think that is perfectly true. I could not have
•done it unless the examiners had found the banks solvent and in
liquid enough shape to be reopened.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Mr. Await, during your encumbency of the office
of Acting Comptroller of the Currency were reports of examiners
on these Detroit banks called to your attention?

Mr. AWALT. Well, the only examination that was made of the
First National Bank, as I remember it, after I was Acting Comp-
troller, was started in November of 1932, and that report did not
come into the office until January 24, 1933. But my attention was
called to the matter by Mr. Leyburn on his trip to Washington
in regard to a plan to be worked out with the B.F.C., particularly
with the Guardian Group. I did not have a conference with the
people who came down here, but Mr. Leyburn came in and talked
to me about the situation.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. That was toward the end of January, 1933, was
it not?

Mr. AWALT. AS I remember it; yes.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. What did Mr. Leyburn tell you at that time in

regard to the Detroit situation ?
Mr. AWALT. He told me that the situation was very shaky, .that

he felt so far as the Guardian Group was concerned that the Ford
interests would take care of the situation, with reasonable help from
the R.F.C., and that he was in hopes of working the matter out and
preventing a crash in the State of Michigan.

The CHAIRMAN. Let me ask you right there: Why does it take so
long, from November to January, for the examiner's report to reach
you?

Mr. AWALT. Well, Senator Fletcher, of course, that wasn't the
only examination report that those men were making. And after
they made their report up, which possibly took 3 weeks for the
examination, I imagine—didn't it, Mr. Leyburn ?

Mr. LEYBURN. The examination was started in November and was
not completed until well into December, and it was one of the largest
reports we ever made.

Mr. AWALT. Might I let Mr. Leyburn answer that question, because
he remembers the dates better than I could ?

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Mr. Leyburn, will you please come over here to
the committee table, where we can all hear you ?

Mr. LEYBURN. When we speak of the date of an examination we
need to explain the time consumed in it. This examination was
started November 11, and in the case of a bank like that it would
take 3 weeks or a month to examine it, and then by the time the
examiner's report is written up, and it is checked by the Chicago
office, and means the typewriting of over a thousand pages, and the
report has to be dealt with there, the report would only reach
Washington about the 25th of January.

The CHAIRMAN. I had the impression that the report was com-
pleted in November.

Mr. LEYBURN. NO, sir. The examination was started in November,
and therefore you can well see that it could not have been com-
pleted in November.

The CHAIRMAN. All right.
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Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Mr. Await, in the course of your ordinary duties
as Deputy Comptroller of the Currency or Acting Comptroller
of the Currency, would reports of examinations made by field ex-
aminers be called to your attention?

Mr. AWALT. Tjlell, I tried to explain that earlier in my testimony.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. YOU said that you had a staff of examiners •
Mr. AWALT (interposing). That is right.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN (continuing). In your office, who would examine

those reports ?
Mr. AWALT. Yes. If it were a situation such as this situation,

for instance, they would have gone to Mr. Proctor, in regard to that
particular thing, and he would have taken that matter up with the
Comptroller if he thought it was a matter that he should call to
his attention.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Those matters which the examiners in the Comp-
troller's office considered desirable to refer to a Deputy Comptroller's
attention, would be called to his attention?

Mr. AWALT. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Await, I believe you had not finished with

the Detroit situation. You said you would get to certain subjects
later.-

Mr. AWALT. I tried to cover that in this letter. You were asking
about land values and mortgages and things of that nature, I believe.

The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Senator COUZENS. Mr. Await, was any policy adopted by the

Comptroller's office with respect to valuation of real estate and
mortgages and things of that kind ?

Mr. AWALT. Only the instructions I have read here.
Senator COUZENS. And that did not pertain only to bonds, as I

understood it?
Mr. AWALT. Oh, np. This is the letter that went out. [Holding

up a letter.]
Senator COUZENS. That was in December, was it?
Mr. AWALT. NO; in October. I t pertained to other things, too.

That is, it was
Senator COUZENS (interposing). To be lenient generally.
Mr. AWALT. Consistent with public policy.
Senator COUZENS. That is pretty hard to define, public policy.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Await, how could an examiner, if there were

no really fixed values, estimate values of real estate or mortgages?
How could he appraise them?

Mr. AWALT. That was the trouble. It was hard to estimate values.
And for that reason it was very difficult to say that a bank was
absolutely insolvent. As you know, it is so easy to close an insti-
tution, but I think there is a very serious duty on the part of the
Comptroller of the Currency not to wreck a community, not to close
a bank unless he is satisfied it is irrevocably insolvent. And I think
that has been more or less the opinion of the courts, to that extent.
And I might read that, if you would like to hear it, Senator
Fletcher.

The CHAIRMAN. AH right. Please do so.
Mr. AWALT. For instance, in the case of Fidelity <& Deposit Co. v.

Kelso State Bank, 287 Fed. 828, the district court said, in part:
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It may even be said that the tenor of the decisions, and the theory upon
which they proceed, is such that the directors, officers, and/or Comptroller of
the Currency should not suspend a bank's operations so long as there is a hope
or expectation that it may work its way out of its difficulties, notwithstanding
the fact that it is actually insolvent at the time.

And also in the Supreme Court case of Eastern v. Iowa, 108 U.S.
220, the court said:

Whether a bank is or is not actually insolvent may be often a question hard
to answer. There may be good reason to believe that even though temporarily
embarrassed, a bank's affairs may take a fortunate turn, that some of the
assets that cannot be at once converted into money may be of a character to
justify the expectation that if actual and open insolvency be avoided, they
may be ultimately collectible, and thus the ruin of the bank and its creditors
prevented. In such case the provisions of the Federal statute would permit
the Comptroller to withhold the closing of the bank in order to give opportunity
to escape final insolvency. It would seem that such exercise of discretion on
the part of the Comptroller would in many cases be better for all concerned
than the unyielding course of action prescribed by the State law.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, you would consider some of the history
of the bank, wouldn't you ? For instance, if a bank has been losing
money year after year for a period of years, and getting down to
where its capital is almost exhausted, even though it was meeting
its bills payable, and there was no run on it, yet the fact that it
had been losing money constantly would have some weight, wouldn't
it, in determining whether it ought to go on or not?

Mr. AWALT. Yes. But, of course, the Comptroller would have no
authority to close a bank unless he felt it was really insolvent. And
I do not think, while the Comptroller has that power and it is a
very mighty power, that he would exercise it arbitrarily or without
due discretion in view of public policy.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. After you had this conversation with Mr. Ley-
burn in the latter part of January 1933, what did you do, if any-
thing, in regard to the Detroit situation?

Mr. AWALT. There was nothing to do in regard to the Detroit sit-
uation except to hope that Mr. Leyburn and the R.F.C. could work
out a program to save it.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Did you keep currently posted as to the course
of events?

Mr. AWALT. In a general way; yes.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Did you attend the R.F.C. meetings?
Mr. AWALT. I did not attend any R.F.C. meeting until the 13th

of February. Do you want that?
Senator COTJZENS. DO you know what official of the R.F.C. ad-

vised you orally that the two national banks in Detroit were in-
solvent?

Mr. AWALT. Senator Couzens, I could not say. I think I got it,
probably, in the board meeting over there in the general discussion.

Senator COUZENS. That would be before the closing?
Mr. AWALT. NO ; I think it was after the closing. I t was after the

closing, and there was some discussion of some plans for reopening.
I t might have been Mr. McKee but am not certain about that.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Mr. Await, you were present at the R.F.C. meet-
ing on February 13 during the afternoon and evening when messages
kept coming in continually from Detroit, were you not?

Mr. AWALT. Yes. As Acting Comptroller of the Currency I had
no power to sit on the Federal Reserve Board. However, I was
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called into the meeting of the Federal Reserve Board in the after-
noon of February 13, and told that they considered it a very serious
situation, and I listened to various discussions as to what could be
done, or might be done. They adjourned from there, the entire
Board, to the R.F.C. Board rooms, and from then on, as testified by
Mr. Ballantine, the Board was in session until the tery early hours
of the next day.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. What was your personal attitude toward the pro-
posed moratorium or Governor's proclamation?

Mr. AWALT. Do you mean in Michigan ?
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Yes.
Mr. AWALT. Of course, I had no say in the matter, but my attitude

was one of opposition to such a holiday, because it was my opinion
that the holiday could not be localized, but that it would extend to
other States, and that it would mean a general crash.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Did you give expression to that opposition at the
meeting?

Mr. AwAi/r. I did.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Did you offer Nany substitute for the moratorium?
Mr. AWALT. Yes. I realized that we could not open those banks

with the advice that was before us, as to the temper of the depositors,
and that some depositors might pull their money out of the banks
to the detriment of others; and I suggested that we might work out
some method of clearing-house certificates, probably not on the basis
of what are known as the usual clearing-house certificates of 100 per-
cent, but on a proportion of the assets that might be placed with a
trustee, and, say, that one bank would put up 40 percent, and another
bank 30 percent, and so on, and issue those clearing-house certificates
to the people, and thus avoid the situation confronting us.

Senator COTJZENS. Wouldn't that of itself have been an act of
insolvency ?

Mr. AWALT. I t might have, been, Senator Couzens; I don't know.
I have never considered that. I t was done, as you know, by all the
banks in the country in the panic of 1907, and at this particular time
we were looking to a way to save the situation. That was merely
my opinion.

I think Mr. Miller, of the Federal Reserve Board, was in sympathy
with it, and probably Governor Harrison, of the Federal Reserve
Bank of New York. But Mr. Ballantine explained that the situa-
tion out there was such that we did not have time to offer anything
of that sort, and so forth.

The CHAIRMAN. In such a case, where a bank is authorized to
issue clearing-house certificates, may they continue to receive de-
posits ?

Mr. AWALT. Sir?
The CHAIRMAN. In that case would the bank continue to receive

deposits ?
Mr. AWALT. Only as a trust proposition.
The CHAIRMAN. They would start new deposits?
Mr. AWALT. Yes, sir.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Mr. Await, one of the witnesses who testified

before this committee and who was formerly a chief national bank
examiner, stated that in his opinion a chief national bank examiner
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was nothing but a rubber stamp. Will you tell us what the func-
tion of a chief national bank examiner is ?

Mr. AWAI/T. The function of a chief national bank examiner, sir,
is certainly not to be a rubber stamp. And I think Mr. Leyburn
has shown by his testimony, of what he has done, and what he did
here, that he was not a rubber stamp. Nor should any chief na-
tional bank examiner be a rubber stamp, and if he is he should not
be a chief national bank examiner.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. If a chief national bank examiner annexes his
signature to a report prepared by one of the field examiners, is it
assumed by your office that he has read the report and that he
agrees with its findings ?

Mr. AWALT. I t is my assumption that he does.
< Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Can you tell us what the origin of these so-called
yellow sheets is ?

Mr. AWALT. I can, from my understanding of the situation.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. All right.
Mr. AWALT. From people who have been in the office for years

and years.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. All right.
Mr. AWALT. The Comptroller of the Currency has examiners to

examine a bank for the purpose of determining the condition of
that bank for the information of the Comptroller of the Currency.
In other words, they examine the bank for him, to find out what
the situation is. Now, prior to 1916 reports of examinations were
sent in direct to the Comptroller, and no copy was sent to the bank.
The office of the Comptroller wrote lengthy letters to banks, but
bank officials and directors did not see the reports. I t wa$ deter-
mined, so I understand, in 1916 that they should send a copy of the
report to the bank examined, in order that it would be, as was stated,
both helpful to the bank and to the Comptroller's office in getting
matters straightened out. I t might say that before that time when
a bank was examined and a report was sent in, I am so advised at
least, there was always a letter accompanying the report from the
exminer. But when this new method was adopted someone con-
ceived the idea that instead of having a letter attached to the re-
port, that they have a section in the bank's report which would be,
in enect, a letter from the examiner to the Comptroller, giving the
Comptroller the examiner's reactions as to management and various
other things; that they have never been told to confine it to any
particular thing, but have more or le§s let the examiner express his
opinion at will. And that was the origin, as I understand it, of the
report.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. SO that as I understand you, these yellow sheets,
or confidential memoranda, were merely an extension of the practice
which had theretofore prevailed of having the chief national bank
examiner accompany his report with a letter in which he stated his
ideas.

Mr. AWALT. That the examiner would accompany his report with
a letter.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Well, that is what I mean.
Mr. AWALT. That is my understanding gained from people in the

office whom I have asked about 'it.
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Senator COUZENS. What authority has a chief national bank ex-
aminer to tell banks whether they shall or shall not pay dividends,
or what they must or must not charge off? In other words, is there
any power under the statute or the regulations of the Comptroller's
office, as to what he can do, or what orders he can give to a bank?

Mr. AWALT. His order not to pay a dividend, Senator Couzens, has
no legal effect. A bank may disregard it.

Senator COUZENS. Has he the power to say that this or that should
be charged off?

Mr. AWALT. Well, the examiner who makes an examination has
the power to set up losses.

Senator COUZENS. And to compel the charging off of them?
Mr. AWALT. He can only compel it in the sense of saying to the

bank: Here are losses, and they must be charged off. But he cannc^
make them do it.

Senator COUZENS. Can the Comptroller's office make them do it?
Mr. AWALT. NO; the Comptroller cannot make them do it. But

now, Senator Couzens, since this committee so wisely provided^ sec-
tion 30 in the Banking Act of 1933, if the officers or directors of banks
do not follow the recommendations of the Comptroller's office, or if
they have bad practices, or violate the technical provisions of the law,
we can cite either the officers or the directors to the Federal Eeserve
Board and have them removed. That is a power that the Comptroller
of the Currency has been asking for since 1895, but the Congress
never gave it to us. You left us in the situation of officiating at the
birth of a bank, and at its death, but as a doctor in between with no
power to make the patient take medicine. All we could do was to
suggest, and, more or less, you migjit say, wield the " big stick ". But
if they did not want to do it you could not make them do it, and the
only thing you could do was to sue them for forfeiture of charter.
And if you did that it closed the bank. That was no cure but killed
the patient.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Mr. Await, have you any suggestions for addi-
tional legislation ?•

Mr. AWALT. Well, I cannot speak for the administration on
legislation.

The CHAIRMAN. What do you think about the possibility of get-
ting better bank examiners and improving the service by placing
them under the Civil Service ?

Mr. AWALT. My personal opinion is that we would get worse bank
examiners.

Senator COUZENS. YOU prefer to have them politically appointed,
do you ?

Mr. AWALT. NO, sir.
Senator COUZENS. What is the difference, then? How would you

get them if they were not politically appointed unless you put
them under the civil service ?

Mr. AWALT. Senator Couzens, I have always been opposed to any
politics in banking. I think it has no place in banking. I cannot
tell you the politics of the chief examiners. They have been chief
examiners, some of them, for years. I cannot tell you the politics
of any of the examiners. I do not know it, and I do not care what
it is, and it should play no part in the matter.
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Senator COUZENS. HOW were they selected ?
Mr. AWALT. This is what is done: The policy of our office for

years has been to take young men out of banks, who have had some
experience in banks, and make them assistant examiners. They must
serve 3 years as assistant examiners before they can be an examiner.
And if a vacancy occurs we take the most likely men, who have
shown the best training, and so forth, to take an examination. If
they pass that examination they are appointed to fill vacancies that
occur. In other words, we have tried to make the force a career
force, so that our men will go along "up through the line.

The CHAIRMAN. DO you get plenty of material that way ?
Mr. AWALT. Yes, sir; we get plenty of material. We have thou-

sands and thousands of applications all the time.
Senator COUZENS. Don't you ever take the recommendations of

Members of Congress?
Mr. AWALT. I do not doubt that there have been recommendations

made, and everybody who wants a job thinks he has to have a Mem-
ber of Congress or a Senator behind him.

Senator COUZENS. And do you ever take their recommendations?
Mr. AWALT. Well, I have nothing to do with the appointment of

examiners, Senator Couzens.
Senator COUZENS. Who does that?
Mr. AWALT. The Comptroller, with the approval of the Secretary

of the Treasury.
Senator COUZENS. Well, does the Secretary of the Treasury ever tell

you who to appoint?
Mr. AWALT. NO, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Did you ever accept any recommendation of a

Member of Congress during the time you were acting Comptroller
of the Currency?

Mr. AWALT. There may have been recommendations to come in,
but to be quite frank with you, Senator Couzens, I paid no attention
to them.

Senator COUZENS. Well, I am glad to hear you say that.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Mr. Await, have you found that you have lost a

great many examiners because they have been employed by banks?
Mr. AWALT. Well, I have found that we have lost a considerable

number of examiners since Senator Couzens said he was going to
introduce a bill to prevent examiners from #oing to banks.

Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Then you have had some examiners resign
Mr. AWALT (interposing). Yes, sir.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN (continuing). Because of employment by banks?
Mr. AWALT. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Then they must have been planning it in

advance.
Mr. AWALT. A lot of the examiners felt that you were going to

put them into a blind alley. You cannot expect the normal Amer-
ican citizen who is ambitious and hopes sometime to get somewhere
to be placed in the position where he feels he is looking up a blind
alley and against a stone wall and therefore cannot go any further.

Senator COUZENS. HOW do you justify the statute which prohibits
an employee of the Bureau of Internal Revenue from practicing
before the Bureau for 2 years after he has left its employment?

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



5 8 4 8 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. AWALT. I would say in that case, Senator Couzens, that you
have a man who has been in the employ of the Government, passing-
upon money claims of the Government, and then he goes out, and
he comes back to practice in regard to that money claim which is
confronting the Government. As a matter of fact, as far as bank
examiners are concerned, or in any other profession, you always
have, as in any position, some that may not turn out so well. We try
to weed out those. But a great many of our bank examiners have
gone out into situations and have really saved those situations and
strengthened the management of banks. I think, if you want my
opinion, that a bill such as you have in mind going to the extent
that no bank examiner should go into any bank he has examined,,
except with the permission of the Comptroller of the Currency r
whether it had a 2-year limitation or not, would be a good bill.

Senator CouzENk And you do not think that a bank examiner ever
caters to the banker in the hope of getting a good berth?

Mr. AWALT. My observations, Senator Couzens, is that most bank
officials " cuss " all bank examiners.

Senator COUZENS. And then turn around and employ the worst of
them, is that it?

Mr. AWALT. NO; I would not say that. I t is something like a cor-
poration having a lawyer defeat them in a legal case, and then they
think he is pretty good and employ him. And sometimes we have
banks come to the Comptroller and ask where they can get manage-
ment to help correjct their situation. They mav ask: Have you some
good examiner that you can recommend to us ?

Senator COUZENS. What do you think of the occasional rotation
of examiners, so that they will not go back to the same banks year
after year ?

Mr. AWALT. I think that is a good thing, and that can be accom-
plished without legislation.

Senator COUZENS. Are you going to do more of it than you have
been doing?

Mr. AWALT. I understand so; yes, sir. I might also say that I
noticed you questioned the former witness on the matter of showing
securities pledged for deposits, and in that connection the Comp-
troller has had under consideration the question of showing such
things on the face of the reports. We have been working with the
Federal Reserve Board for some time on changes that we hope to
put into effect. They will come gradually, but we are working to-
ward a different type of report entirely.

Senator COUZENS. What would you say to the requirement on the
part of the Comptroller's Office for national banks to state the
amount of loans made to directors, officers, and employees ?

Mr. AWALT. In the face of their report?
Senator COUZENS. On the face of the public report.
Mr. AWALT. I haven't given any consideration to that, Senator

Couzens. Offhand I would not think it would be so good. But you
have a provision in your 1933 Banking Act that they cannot loan
to any executive officer. This is what occurs to me in that respect:
When you say directors, you have men who may be directors of
banks and who are also in corporations, we will say. I t may be a
small community, where there is a fellow in the feed business, or
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something of that sort. Such people cannot very well get accom-
modations in another town, and, say, they wanted to borrow from
the bank, and they may have a loan for small amount, but the feed
corporation, or whatever it is, borrows from the bank, and they
endorse the obligation. The bank is protecting itself in that way,
but that shows up as a loan. I t is indirect, it is true, but it would,
I think, give a sort of false impression.

Senator COTJZENS. Wouldn't it act as a deterrent to directors and
employees borrowing from banks if the total amount had to be
shown on the statement? I am not saying that they should not
borrow, and I haven't the feeling that a director should not borrow,
but when they do borrow I see no reason why the extent of their
borrowings should not be printed in the public statement. In other
words, I think testimony has been disclosed here that there was some
objection to any bank having to borrow money, and that they con-
jured up every sort of device to prevent a showing of bills payable,
which brought around an absurd situation. I see no particular objec-
tion to a bank having to borrow money. That is what the Federal
Reserve System is for, isn't it?

Mr. AWALT. Yes, sir; unquestionably it is. But sometimes they
borrow to make loans that should not be made, perhaps, and in
that case they are subject to criticism, naturally.

The CHAIRMAN. Coming back to this idea of not mixing politics
with the service, to which I do not dissent, it seems to me you
want among your examiners men of character, men of upright
conduct.

Mr. AWALT. That is right.
The CHAIRMAN. And trustworthy men.
Mr. AWAI/T. Yes; certainly.
The CHAIRMAN. And courageous men.
Mr. AWALT. Most certainly.
The CHAIRMAN. And men of good judgment.
Mr. AWAI/T. Oh, yes.
The CHAIRMAN. And if a Senator or a Congressman knows of an

applicant, and has known him all his life, and knows his anteced-
ents, knows his character and standing and conduct, and he cer-
tifies to that, not as to his competency as an examiner which you
must test out and decide, but as to his character, that ought not to
harm him with the Department, I take it?

Mr. AWALT. NO ; I shouldn't say it should harm him.
The CHAIRMAN. I t looks to me like it ought to count for something.
Senator COXTZENS. I would want to examine him just the same.
The CHAIRMAN. Oh, yes; examine him; but I am speaking of

fundamentals, as to his character, and his antecedents, certifying
from personal knowledge of those elements without regard to the
other. Of course he ought to be examined.

Mr. AWALT. NO; I think unquestionably, Senator Fletcher, that
if you know a man, and naturally if you have investigated him, and
we wanted to find out whether the man was any good or not and
you could tell us that he was and that you knew all about him, that
is a source of information just like any other source of information;
and coming from one who holds the position you do I suppose it
would be given considerable weight.
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The CHAIRMAN. Have you anything further, Mr. Saperstein?
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. I have no further questions to propound, if Sen-

ator Couzens has not.
Senator COTTZENS. I have no more questions.
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Mr. Chairman, I suggest that the subcommittee

now adjourn.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU are excused, Mr. Await. We thank you for

coming.
Mr. AWALT. I am glad if I have been of any service.
(Mr. Await left the committee table.)
Senator COUZENS. Mr. Chairman, does this now end the Detroit

hearings ?
The CHAIRMAN. HOW about that, Mr. Saperstein?
Mr. SAPERSTEIN. Yes; this ends the Detroit hearings.
The CHAIRMAN. Before adjourning, let me put this statement on

the record: This subcommittee began its hearings on April 12, 1932,
and they have extended down to date, and are not yet complete.
But we have developed sufficient facts to warrant and, as we believe,
have laid the foundation for legislation. Accordingly today I in-
troduced a bill with reference to securities exchanges, and I think
that bill, together with a statement which I made and which will
be in the Congressional Record, will be a permanent record of the
action of the committee.

Now the subcommittee will stand adjourned subject to the call
of the chairman. We are not certain whether we can be here on
Tuesday of next week or not, but we will resume the hearings a
little later on.

(Thereupon, at 5 p.m., Friday, Feb. 9, 1934, the subcommittee
adjourned subject to the call of the chairman.)
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